

LUND UNIVERSITY

Rectal washout in rectal cancer surgery

Svensson Neufert, Rebecca

2023

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Svensson Neufert, R. (2023). *Rectal washout in rectal cancer surgery*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or recorder.

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

REBECCA SVENSSON NEUFERT DEPT OF CLINICAL SCIENCES MALMÖ | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



Rebecca Svensson Neufert



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Cronbergssalen, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö on June 2nd, 2023, at 9:00 a.m.

Faculty opponent

Joakim Folkesson, M.D., Ph.D., Associate Professor of Surgery, Department of Surgical Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, Uppsala University, Sweden.

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY	Docum	Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTATION		
Department of Clinical Sciences Malmo Faculty of Medicine	Date of	Date of issue June 2 nd 2023		
Author Rebecca Svensson Neufert	Sponso	ring organization		
Title and subtitle Rectal washout in rectal cancer surger	y			
Abstract Background Rectal washout (RW) is performed to eliminate intraluminal cancer cells and thereby reducing the risk of local recurrence (LR). The overall aim of this thesis was to investigate the importance of RW in rectal cancer surgery. Method Paper I: Survey of the current practice of RW among Swedish colorectal units. Paper II: The association between RW and 30-day postoperative complications after anterior resection (AR) for rectal cancer was analysed using data from the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry (SCRCR). Paper III: The impact of RW on the 5-year oncological outcome after abdominoperineal resection (APR) for rectal				
Paper IV: The impact of RW on the 3-a using data from the SCRCR.	and 5-year oncold	ogical outcome after	AR for rectal cancer was analysed	
Paper V: Patients undergoing transana presence of intraluminal cancer cells d	il total mesorectal uring RW.	excision (talME) to	or rectal cancer were assessed for the	
Results	Ū			
Paper I: RW was reported to be routinely performed in open and minimally invasive rectal cancer surgery, most often using sterile water or an alcohol-based solution with a minimum volume of 100-<500 ml. Paper II: The RW group had fewer overall and surgical complications. RW was not a risk factor for overall complications (odds ratio (OR) 0.73, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.60-0.90, <i>p</i> =0.002) or for surgical complications				
Paper III: There were no differences between the RW and no RW group in rates of LR (10/265 (3.8%) vs. 87/2160 (4.0%), p =0.839), distant metastasis (51/265 (19.2%) vs. 476/2160 (22.0%), p =0.293) and overall recurrence (53/265 (20.0%) vs. 505/2160 (23.4%), p =0.213) at 5-year follow up.				
Paper IV: RW in AR did not impact the after RW in multivariable analysis (haz	Paper IV: RW in AR did not impact the 3-year oncological outcome. A decreased 5-year risk of LR was observed after RW in multivariable analysis (hazard ratio 0.53, 95% CI 0.31-0.90, <i>p</i> =0.018).			
Paper V: Only three of 21 patients had washout samples positive for cancer cells and all samples were negative after 500 ml of RW.				
Conclusion				
This thesis contributes to increased knowledge about RW and investigates the importance of RW in rectal cancer surgery. Swedish practice of RW is described. RW in AR for rectal cancer seems to be a safe technique with no evidence of increased 30-day postoperative complications. Routine RW in APR for rectal cancer to improve the 5- year oncological outcome is not supported. RW in AR for rectal cancer does not appear to impact the 3-year oncological outcome. However, RW was associated with decreased 5-year risk of LR, justifying continued practice of RW in AR for rectal cancer. Even if intraluminal cancer cells were rare during RW in taTME for rectal cancer, 500 ml of RW is probably needed to ensure elimination of intraluminal cancer cells.				
Key words Rectal washout, rectal cancer surgery, anterior resection, abdominoperineal resection, transanal total mesorectal excision, local recurrence				
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)				
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language English		
ISSN and key title 1652-8220 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertations Series 2023:64		ISBN 978-91-8021-404-9		
Recipient's notes	Number of page	s 77	Price	
Security classification				

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Rebecca Svensson Neufert



Cover photo by Johan Andersson

Copyright pp 1-77 Rebecca Svensson Neufert

Paper 1 © Elsevier

Paper 2 © Springer Nature

Paper 3 © John Wiley and Sons

Paper 4 © Oxford University Press

Paper 5 © Oxford University Press

Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö

ISBN 978-91-8021-404-9 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2023



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se



To my mother

Table of Contents

Original papers 1	0
Abbreviations1	1
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning1	2
Introduction1	15
Rectal cancer 1	5
Diagnosis and testing1	5
Staging1	6
Survival1	9
Surgery	9
Minimally invasive surgery2	20
Total mesorectal excision2	20
Anterior resection	20
Hartmann's procedure	20
Abdominoperineal resection	21
Transanal total mesorectal excision	21
Local excision	22
Postoperative complications	23
Oncological therapy2	23
Neoadjuvant therapy2	23
Adjuvant therapy2	24
Follow-up2	24
Distant metastasis2	25
Local recurrence	25
Exfoliated intraluminal cancer cells2	26
Rectal washout	26
Fluid, volume and technique2	28
The Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry2	29
Overview of papers	30

Aims	
Specific aims	
Methods	
Study population	
Definitions	
Outcomes of interest	34
Statistical analysis	35
Sample procedure and cytology in Paper V	
Ethical considerations	
Results	
Paper I	
Paper II	
Paper III	41
Paper IV	41
Paper V	45
Discussion	49
Conclusions	55
Future perspectives	56
Acknowledgements	57
References	59
Supplementary material	77
Supplementary material 1	77

Original papers

- I. Svensson Neufert R, Teurneau-Hermansson K, Lydrup M-L, Jörgren F, Buchwald P. Rectal washout in rectal cancer surgery: A survey of Swedish Practice-Questionnaire. Int J Surg Open. 2018;15:32-6. doi: 10.1016/j.ijso.2018.10.003.
- II. Teurneau-Hermansson K, Svensson Neufert R, Buchwald P, Jörgren F. Rectal washout does not increase the complication risk after anterior resection for rectal cancer. World J Surg Oncol. 2021;19(1):82. doi: 10.1186/s12957-021-02193-7.
- III. Svensson Neufert R, Jörgren F, Buchwald P. Rectal washout during abdominoperineal resection for rectal cancer has no impact on the oncological outcome. Colorectal Dis. 2022;24(3):284-91. doi: 10.1111/codi.15977.
- IV. Svensson Neufert R, Jörgren F, Buchwald P. Impact of rectal washout on recurrence and survival after anterior resection for rectal cancer. BJS Open. 2022;6(6):zrac150. doi: 10.1093/bjsopen/zrac150.
- V. Perdawood SK, Neufert RS, Kroeigaard J, Maina PJ, Eiholm S, Jörgren F, Buchwald P. Low presence of intraluminal cancer cells in rectal washout during transanal total mesorectal excision. Br J Surg. 2021;108(10):e338-9. doi: 10.1093/bjs/znab256.

Abbreviations

AL	Anastomotic Leakage
APR	Abdominoperineal Resection
AR	Anterior Resection
ASA	American Society of Anesthesiologists
BMI	Body Mass Index
CHT	Chemotherapy
CI	Confidence Interval
CRM	Circumferential Resection Margin
СТ	Computed Tomography
DM	Distant Metastasis
dMMR	Mismatch Repair Deficiency
DRM	Distal Resection Margin
EMVI	Extramural Venous Invasion
ESD	Endoscopic Submucosal Dissection
FIT	Faecal Immunochemical Test
HAR	High Anterior Resection
HP	Hartmann's Procedure
HR	Hazard Ratio
LAR	Low Anterior Resection
LE	Local Excision
LR	Local Recurrence
MDT	Multidisciplinary Team
MIS	Minimally Invasive Surgery
MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging
MSI	Microsatellite Instability
OAR	Overall Recurrence
OR	Odds Ratio
PME	Partial Mesorectal Excision
R	Residual
RCT	Randomised Controlled Trial
RT	Radiotherapy
RW	Rectal Washout
SCRCR	Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry
taTME	Transanal Total Mesorectal Excision
TEM	Transanal Endoscopic Microsurgery
TME	Total Mesorectal Excision
TNM	Tumour Node Metastasis

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

I Sverige drabbas årligen ca 2000 individer av ändtarmscancer och tillsammans med tjocktarmscancer är det den tredje vanligaste cancerformen i världen. Något fler män än kvinnor drabbas av sjukdomen och den är vanligare bland individer över 70 års ålder. Symptom vid debut kan vara ändrade avföringsvanor, blod i avföringen, viktnedgång och blodbrist.

I de flesta fall krävs kirurgi för att uppnå bot. Ofta kombineras kirurgin med strålbehandling och kemoterapi. Det finns tre typoperationer vid ändtarmscancer, vilka samtliga innebär att den del av tarmen som tumören är belägen i opereras bort. Främre resektion innebär att större delen av ändtarmen opereras bort och att en koppling görs mellan tjocktarmen och kvarvarande nedre delen av ändtarmen. Abdominoperineal resektion utförs vid tumörer belägna nära ändtarmsmynningen och innebär att hela ändtarmen tillsammans med analkanalen opereras bort samt att patienten erhåller en permanent stomi. Vid Hartmanns operation opereras ändtarmen bort på samma vis som vid främre resektion, men man avstår från koppling och anlägger i stället en permanent stomi.

Operation vid ändtarmscancer kan utföras med titthåls- eller öppen teknik. Titthålsteknik blir allt vanligare, och står idag för över 70 % av alla ändtarmscanceroperationer som utförs i Sverige.

År 1995 bildades Svenska Kolorektalcancerregistret (SCRCR) med syfte att öka kvaliteten på omhändertagandet av patienter med ändtarmscancer. Alla nydiagnostiserade patienter med ändtarmscancer i Sverige registreras i SCRCR med uppgifter om operationen, komplikationer, tilläggsbehandling, tumöråterfall och död.

Lokalrecidiv (lokalt tumöråterfall i lilla bäckenet) kan vara svårt att bota och orsaka stort lidande för patienten. Lyckligtvis har stora framsteg i omhändertagandet av patienter med ändtarmscancer medfört att färre drabbas av lokalrecidiv. Förbättrad kirurgisk teknik och tillägg av strålbehandling samt kemoterapi har medfört att färre än var tjugonde patient idag drabbas av lokalrecidiv i Sverige.

Förekomst av fria cancerceller i tarmen har påvisats vid ändtarmscancerkirurgi. Dessa cancerceller tros kunna bidra till uppkomst av lokalrecidiv. För att eliminera dessa celler och därigenom försöka minska risken för lokalrecidiv sköljs tarmen vid operation för ändtarmscancer. Detta kallas rektalsköljning. Sköljningen görs med tarmen avstängd nedom tumören men ovanför där tarmen senare ska delas. Det saknas emellertid säkra bevis på att rektalsköljning minskar risken för lokalrecidiv då tidigare studieresultat varit motstridiga. Olika sköljvätskor och volymer används över världen och det är osäkert vilka som är mest effektiva för att motverka lokalrecidiv. En studie baserad på patienter från SCRCR som genomgått främre resektion för ändtarmscancer mellan åren 1995 och 2002 visade att andelen

lokalrecidiv var 6 % efter rektalsköljning jämfört med 10 % utan rektalsköljning, men det är svårt att utesluta om andra faktorer påverkade utfallen. Rektalsköljning vid Hartmanns operation för ändtarmscancer har också studerats, men någon påvisbar skillnad i andel lokalrecidiv hittades inte. Värdet av rektalsköljning vid abdominoperineal resektion har inte studerats. Sammanfattningsvis är kunskapsläget generellt bristfälligt vad gäller värdet av rektalsköljning för att minska risken för lokalrecidiv och värdet vid de enskilda operationerna, titthålsrespektive öppen teknik samt vilka sköljvätskor och volymer som är mest effektiva. Det är heller inte studerat om proceduren kan medföra komplikationer. Enligt gällande nationellt vårdprogram för tjock- och ändtarmscancer i Sverige rekommenderas rektalsköljning vid främre resektion och kan eventuellt utföras vid abdominoperineal resektion. För Hartmanns operation ges inga rekommendationer. I en enkätstudie utförd i Storbritannien uppgav kirurger att de utförde rektalsköljning i mindre utsträckning vid titthålsoperation än vid öppen operation för ändtarmscancer. Detta kan möjligen bero på att sköljningen blir tekniskt svårare att utföra.

Det övergripande syftet med denna avhandling var att kartlägga rektalsköljningens roll vid ändtarmscancerkirurgi för att bidra till ökad kunskap kring proceduren. Den första studien är en nationell enkätundersökning om rådande rutiner för rektalsköljning vid ändtarmscancerkirurgi i Sverige. Enligt enkätsvaren utfördes rektalsköljning rutinmässigt i olika grad beroende på operationstyp. Fyrtio procent av de svarande enheterna hade ett PM för rektalsköljning, och de svarande uppgav oftast att sterilt vatten eller en alkoholbaserad lösning användes som sköljvätska.

I de tre följande studierna användes registeruppgifter från SCRCR. I den andra studien baserad på patienter opererade för ändtarmscancer med främre resektion förelåg en lägre andel totala komplikationer samt kirurgiska komplikationer bland patienterna som genomgått rektalsköljning jämfört med de patienter som inte genomgått rektalsköljning. Resultaten antyder att rektalsköljning är en säker procedur som inte ökar risken för komplikationer på kort sikt efter operationen främre resektion för ändtarmscancer.

De två efterföljande registerstudierna undersökte hur rektalsköljning påverkar risken att drabbas av lokalrecidiv, fjärrmetastaser (tumöråterfall i andra organ utanför lilla bäckenet) och överlevnad vid abdominoperineal resektion respektive främre resektion. I den senare studien undersöktes även om rektalsköljning har samma betydelse vid titthåls- som vid öppen teknik. Vid abdominoperineal resektion kunde ingen nytta påvisas av rektalsköljning för att minska risken för lokalrecidiv och inte heller för de andra undersökta utfallen. Vid främre resektion påverkade rektalsköljning inte andelen lokalrecidiv inom tre år från operation, men risken att drabbas av lokalrecidiv inom fem år från operation var lägre om rektalsköljning utförts. Det är emellertid svårt att avgöra om denna effekt enbart kan tillskrivas rektalsköljning. I den sista studien undersöktes förekomst av cancerceller i prover från sköljvätska vid transanal total mesorektal excision för ändtarmscancer där rektalsköljning utförts med sterilt vatten. Transanal total mesorektal excision är en operationsmetod som innebär att en del av ändtarmen opereras bort från tarmens insida efter förslutning av tarmen nedom tumören utan att tumören vidrörs. Operationerna utfördes vid Slagelse Sjukhus i Danmark och studien var ett samarbetsprojekt med detta sjukhus. Hos endast tre av 21 patienter sågs cancerceller i sköljvätskeproverna, och efter rektalsköljning med totalt 500 ml sterilt vatten återfanns inga cancerceller hos någon av patienterna. Studien var en pilotstudie och är begränsad i sitt omfång. För att bekräfta resultaten behövs en större studie genomföras med fler patienter.

Denna avhandling bidrar till ökad kunskap kring rektalsköljning vid kirurgi för ändtarmscancer och dess fynd kan ligga till grund för framtida forskning.

Introduction

Rectal cancer

Colorectal cancer has the third highest cancer incidence worldwide and is the second most common cause of cancer death^{1, 2}. Rectal cancer is an adenocarcinoma within 15 cm from the anal verge and is subdivided into low (0-5 cm), mid (6-10 cm) and high (11-15)². In Sweden, approximately 2000 patients are diagnosed with rectal cancer annually and the median age at diagnosis is 72 years²⁻⁴. However, the incidence of colorectal cancer in patients under the age of 50 has increased in high-income countries⁵⁻⁸. More men than women are affected⁴. Symptoms of rectal cancer can be rectal bleeding, anaemia, change in bowel habits, urgency to defecation and sensation of incomplete defecation.

Western lifestyle with high intake of processed meat and increased body mass index (BMI) are risk factors for colorectal cancer, reflected in the rising incidence in developing countries⁹⁻¹³. An increased risk of colorectal cancer has also been found in patients with type 2 diabetes^{14, 15}. Other risk factors are high alcohol intake, cigarette smoking and inflammatory bowel disease^{13, 16-20}. Moreover, bacteraemia from certain microbes has been associated to colorectal cancer ²¹. Calcium supplements, whole grains, dietary fibre and dairy products reduce risk¹³.

Most cases of colorectal cancer arise from adenomas over a 10-15 year period and the greater the size of the adenoma, the higher the risk of cancer^{2, 22}. About 20-25% of colorectal cancer cases are hereditary and the most common hereditary conditions are Lynch syndrome, familial adenomatous polyposis and MUTYH-associated polyposis^{2, 23}.

Diagnosis and testing

Digital rectal examination can detect tumours in the distal part of the rectum. Diagnosis is verified by endoscopic examination with biopsy. Rigid sigmoidoscopy is used to divide the tumour into low, mid or high rectal cancer by measuring the distance to the tumour from the anal verge. Colonoscopy is performed to rule out synchronous tumours or polyps. Pelvic Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) is used for locoregional staging. Computed Tomography (CT) of the thorax and abdomen

assess presence of distant metastasis (DM) and can be complemented with MRI of the liver. If a potentially curative or strictly palliative disease cannot be distinguished, fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography-CT is performed. Occasionally transrectal ultrasound is performed. Multidisciplinary team (MDT) conferences pre- and postoperatively are recommended. At the MDT conference each patient is discussed individually, to optimise treatment and ensure quality, as well as to decide on follow-up^{2, 24, 25}. Surgeons, oncologists, radiologist, pathologists and specialist nurses take part at the MDT conference.

Screening for colorectal cancer can be carried out by faecal testing, endoscopic examination or CT colonography^{26, 27}. Screening reduces the risk of colorectal cancer death^{27, 28}. The European Union recommended the introduction of screening for colorectal cancer in 2003²⁹. In Sweden, the National Board of Health and Welfare recommend screening individuals between ages 60 and 74 with faecal immunochemical test (FIT) for occult blood every second year³⁰. Screening is operating in all Swedish regions since the fall of 2022. A positive FIT should be followed by a colonoscopy.

Staging

The patient is staged according to the 8th edition of the Tumour Node Metastasis (TNM) Classification of Malignant Tumours by the Union for International Cancer Control (Table 1 and 2)^{2, 31}. T stages are illustrated in Figure 1. The TNM classification is an important tool for prognosis, and to select and evaluate treatment. The classification can be accompanied with a prefix where cTNM denotes the clinical classification before treatment is given, and pTNM includes additional information postoperatively together with the pathological examination. An additional y is used for TNM classification following preoperative therapy. The Residual (R) classification defines residual tumour status posttreatment (Table 3)^{2, 31}.

Apart from contributing to TNM staging, the histopathological examination gives information about several prognostic factors including circumferential resection margin (CRM) and distal resection margin (DRM) (Figure 2), differentiation grade, tumour deposits, tumour budding, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion and extramural venous invasion (EMVI)². Mismatch repair deficiency (dMMR)/microsatellite instability (MSI) testing is recommended as well as mutational analysis including KRAS, NRAS and BRAF^{2, 32}. The quality of total mesorectal excision (TME) specimen is also macroscopically graded according to criteria by Quirke^{2, 33}.

Table 1 Summary o	TNM classification	in rectal cancer
-------------------	--------------------	------------------

TNM classification	Stage	Definition
Т	ТХ	Primary tumour cannot be assessed
	Т0	No evidence of primary tumour
	Tis	Carcinoma in situ
	T1	Invasion of submucosa
	T2	Invasion of muscularis propria
	Т3	Invasion through muscularis propria into perirectal tissues
	T4a-b	Penetration of visceral peritoneum (a) and/or other organs or structures (b)
Ν	Х	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed
	0	No regional lymph node metastasis
	1a-c	Metastasis in 1 (a), 2-3 (b) regional lymph nodes or tumour deposits (c)
	2a-b	Metastasis in 4-6 (a) or ≥7 (b) regional lymph nodes
М	0	No distant mestastasis
	1a-c	Distant metastasis in 1 (a), multiple (b) organs or sites, or peritoneum (c)

The 8th edition by the Union for International Cancer Control

Table 2 Summary of TNM stages in rectal cancer

TNM classification	Stage
Tis N0 M0	Stage 0
T1-2 N0 M0	Stage I
T3-4 N0 M0	Stage II
T1-4 N1-2 M0	Stage III
T1-4 N0-2 M1	Stage IV

The 8th edition by the Union for International Cancer Control

Table 3 Summary of residual tumour (R) classification in rectal cancer

R category	Definition
RX	Presence of residual tumour cannot be assessed
R0	No residual tumour
R1	Microscopic residual tumour
R2	Macroscopic residual tumour

The 8th edition by the Union for International Cancer Control



Figure 1 Illustration of the T stages Illustration by Fredrik Jörgren, reprinted with permission



Figure 2 Illustration of resection margins, horisontal section (left), frontal section (right) Illustration by Fredrik Jörgren, adapted with permission CRM, circumferential resection margin; DRM, distal resection margin

Survival

The survival of patients with rectal cancer has continued to improve during the 21st century. The 3-year relative survival in Sweden for resected M0 rectal cancer patients is currently above 90%³. Overall and relative survival for all patients diagnosed with rectal cancer divided by gender from the SCRCR is presented below in Figure 3.



Figure 3 Overall and relative survival, all patients diagnosed with rectal cancer in the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry between 2015 to 2021

Adapted with permission from the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry

Surgery

Primary treatment of rectal cancer is surgery. The surgical procedures recommended for rectal cancer according to the Swedish national guidelines for colorectal cancer care are presented below and in Figure $4^{2,4}$.

Minimally invasive surgery

Minimally invasive surgery (MIS) comprises conventional laparoscopic surgery and robotic-assisted surgery. Today, over 70% of rectal cancer resections are performed with MIS in Sweden, and robotic-assisted surgery alone accounts for roughly 50%³. Laparoscopic and open surgery have similar oncological outcomes³⁴⁻³⁷. Patients who undergo laparoscopic surgery have a faster recovery, shorter length of hospital stay, and less need of analgesics^{38, 39}. Robotic-assisted surgery have short-term results comparable to laparoscopic surgery^{40, 41}. However, more data on short- and long-term results are awaited.

Total mesorectal excision

The mesorectum is a fatty lymphovascular tissue that surrounds the lateral and posterior parts of the rectum⁴². TME includes en bloc removal of the tumour bearing section of the rectum with a DRM of at least 1 cm, together with the intact mesorectum performed with precise dissection outside of the mesorectal fascia down to the pelvic floor. The technique was described in the early 1980s by Heald *et al* and was later introduced nationally in Sweden with several workshops and training programmes⁴³⁻⁴⁶. TME is considered as gold standard in rectal cancer surgery. An alternative for rectal cancer in the upper third of the rectum is partial mesorectal excision (PME) if a distal margin of at least 5 cm can be safely achieved, meaning that the mesorectum is divided and the distal part left behind^{2, 47}.

Anterior resection

Anterior resection (AR) is a sphincter-sparing procedure. The rectum is resected, and bowel continuity is accomplished with an anastomosis. AR is commonly performed for rectal cancer in the two upper thirds of the rectum. For tumours situated in the mid rectum, a low AR (LAR) with TME is typically performed. The remaining rectal stump is often short and therefore, a colonic reservoir or side-to-end anastomosis is constructed with double stapling technique. If necessary, a defunctioning loop ileostomy is created. The stoma has advantages if a possible anastomotic leakage (AL) occurs but can cause high output related complications, such as dehydration and kidney failure^{48, 49}. A high AR (HAR) with PME can be an alternative for high rectal cancers.

Hartmann's procedure

Rectal cancer patients that cannot tolerate AL, e.g., patients with comorbidities or at risk of bad functional outcomes because of sphincteric dysfunction or faecal incontinence, can be considered for a Hartmann's procedure (HP). In HP, the rectum

is resected and the distal end is closed and left behind. The patient receives a permanent sigmoidostomy. The procedure carries a risk of developing pelvic $abscess^{50}$.

Abdominoperineal resection

The mesorectum ends in the most distal part of the rectum and instead the levator ani muscles are located directly outside the bowel wall. For cases of low rectal cancer (0-5 cm), an abdominoperineal resection (APR) can be performed. As the name indicates the procedure involves an abdominal part as the previously described for AR, and a perineal part where the anus is closed with a purse-string suture and removed together with the rectum and the pelvic floor to a varying extent. A permanent stoma is formatted.

Local recurrence (LR) rates are higher after APR than LAR, as are the risk of intraoperative perforation and CRM involvement⁵¹⁻⁵⁵. For more advanced tumours or invasion of the levator, an extralevator abdominoperineal excision (ELAPE) allows more extended resection and involves the removal of the levator muscles⁵⁶. Reconstruction of the perineal area is performed with musculocutaneous flap repair from gluteus maximus, vertical rectus abdominis muscle or biologic mesh.

In intersphincteric APR the perineal part of the surgery involves an intersphincteric resection of the anal canal and the procedure is an alternative to HP for tumour located above 5 cm. Results of the completed randomised controlled trial (RCT) HAPIrect comparing HP with intersphincteric APR regarding postoperative surgical morbidity and quality of life is awaited⁵⁷. In addition, oncological outcomes are followed for up to five years.

Transanal total mesorectal excision

Transanal TME (taTME) is a new surgical technique. A purse-string suture is placed to close the rectum below the tumour and the most distal dissection of the TME procedure is performed with transanal MIS from the bottom-up⁵⁸⁻⁶¹. The procedure seems to decrease the rate of CRM involvement and reduce the conversion rate compared to laparoscopic TME⁶²⁻⁶⁵. However, the procedure is technically demanding with a long learning curve and high rates of multifocal LR have been reported^{66, 67}. The Swedish national guidelines recommend caution and that taTME should only be performed by colorectal surgeons with extensive experience in MIS with adequate education in taTME⁶⁸⁻⁷¹. Patients can be registered in the international database LOREC⁷². More data on short- and long-term outcomes and results from the multicentre RCT named COLOR III are warranted⁷³.

Local excision

Endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD), transanal endoscopic microsurgery (TEM) and transanal resection are surgical techniques known as local excisions (LE). These methods are used in the treatment of benign adenomas. ESD and TEM are also acceptable options for curative intentions of rectal tumours that only invade the submucosa (T1) with less than 1 mm, without lymphovascular invasion or tumour budding^{2, 74}. The two procedures have equal oncological outcomes⁷⁵. Additionally, LE is an option for palliative situations and elderly patients with comorbidities.



Figure 4 Distribution of surgical procedures, all patients with rectal cancer who had surgery in the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry

Adapted with permission from the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry TEM, Transanal endoscopic mircosurgery

Postoperative complications

Postoperative complications are common after rectal cancer surgery. The Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry (SCRCR) reports a complication rate of 30-50% whereof around 10% are graded as a severe complication (Clavien-Dindo 3b-5), in line with international rates^{4, 76-80}. Postoperative complications are divided into infectious, cardiovascular, neurological, surgical and other complications in the SCRCR³. Common postoperative surgical complications are wound infection, AL, intraabdominal abscess, ileus and bleeding^{78, 81}.

Oncological therapy

Neoadjuvant therapy

Radiotherapy (RT) decreases the relative risk of LR of rectal cancer by 50-70%⁸²⁻⁸⁷. Today, around 50% of rectal cancer patients in Sweden receive preoperative RT⁴. RT comes with associated possible short- and long-term complications^{88,89}. Because of this, adequate selection of patients is essential and the inclusion criteria for RT in Sweden have recently been modified².

Patients assessed to be at low risk of LR (less than 6-8%) based on clinical and radiological examination are treated with surgery alone. Patients considered to be at a higher risk of LR, are recommended preoperative RT 5×5 Gy. Surgery can be performed either immediately (within 2-4 days) or delayed (4-8 weeks)⁹⁰.

For patients with locally advanced rectal cancer, the aim of neoadjuvant therapy is to improve local control to enable and facilitate surgery, as well as to reduce the risk of DM^{91, 92}. This is currently performed with preoperative RT 5x5 Gy followed by 12-18 weeks of chemotherapy (CHT). An alternative in cases of fragile and elderly patients, RT 5x5 Gy with delayed surgery can be given. The standard of care used to be neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy and is still an option in some cases, but since neoadjuvant CHT has been the focus of several studies lately, the Swedish national guidelines for colorectal cancer care have changed². The RAPIDO trial compared short-course RT 5x5 Gy followed by preoperative CHT with preoperative standard of care chemoradiotherapy, i.e., 1.8-2.0x25-28 Gy with concomitant capecitabine and optional adjuvant CHT⁹³. The first mentioned group had a lower 3-year probability of both disease-related treatment failure (23.7% vs. 30.4%) and DM (20.0% vs. 26.8%). However, recently published data from the 5-year follow-up revealed a higher rate of LR in the experimental treatment group compared to the standard of care group (10.2% vs. 6.1%)⁹⁴.

In cases of neoadjuvant therapy and delayed surgery, the patient needs to undergo a new clinical examination including flexible sigmoidoscopy and be discussed at a new MDT conference. If complete response is achieved after neoadjuvant therapy, the patient can be considered for a non-operative watch and wait approach with tight follow-up^{2, 95}.

Adjuvant therapy

High-evidence recommendations on adjuvant therapy for rectal cancer are lacking. Patients in TNM stage III or TNM stage II with high-risk features for recurrence (Table 4) might be candidates for adjuvant CHT^{2, 96}. MSI-high/dMMR is associated with more favourable prognosis and are also taken into consideration^{2, 97, 98}.

Table 4 High-risk features for colorectal cancer recurrence

High-risk features
pT4 tumour
Lymph nodes retrieved <12
Poorly differentiated tumour
Vascular or lymphatic or perineural invasion
Tumour perforation
Emergency surgery
CRM involvement
Postoperative CEA >5ng/ml

CEA, carcinoembryonic antigen; CRM, circumferential resection margin

Follow-up

Colorectal cancer follow-up aims to detect curable recurrences as well as metachronous tumours. Additionally, primary treatment can be evaluated and information, rehabilitation and support for the patient are acknowledged. The recommended follow-up in Sweden after radical surgery for colorectal cancer is chest and abdominal CT and serum carcinoembryonic antigen testing after one and three years². Patients who had AR or HP performed for rectal cancer should also be examined with digital rectal examination and endoscopic examination of the anastomosis or rectal stump. Colonoscopy should be performed after three years and thereafter every fifth year. Deviations from these guidelines may arise since the patient is asked to report any new symptoms that can be related to recurrence, such as weight loss, fatigue or blood in the stool.

Distant metastasis

Twenty percent of rectal cancer patients have synchronous DM and up to 20% develop metachronous DM within five years^{4, 99-101}. Liver and lungs are the most common sites of DM^{100, 102}. The risk of DM increases with higher TNM stage, poor differentiation grade, tumour budding, tumour deposits and EMVI¹⁰⁰⁻¹⁰⁵. BRAF and KRAS mutations are associated with an increased risk of recurrence^{106, 107}. Selected patients with liver and lung metastases can be treated with surgical resection with a 5-year survival of 20-45%¹⁰⁸. Metastases in the peritoneum is potentially curable and hyperthermic intraperitoneal CHT can be considered. The treatment involves macroscopically radical surgery, also known as cytoreductive surgery, combined with intraperitoneal CHT¹⁰⁹. Moreover, angiogenesis inhibitors, epithelial growth factor receptor inhibitors, tyrosine kinase inhibitors and check point inhibitors are available treatment options for metastatic rectal cancer^{2, 108}.

Local recurrence

The rate of LR following rectal cancer surgery has previously been high, up to 20-40%¹¹⁰⁻¹¹². Refined surgery with the TME technique and neoadjuvant RT have led to decreasing LR rates as well as a prolonged time to develop LR^{44, 46, 82, 83, 85, 113-117}. Today, the LR rate within five years postoperative in Sweden is 4%^{3,4}. Within three to five years, up to 85% of LR have developed^{118, 119}. Lymph nodes located outside of the mesorectum and along the internal iliac and obturator vessels are called lateral lymph nodes^{120, 121}. Patients with tumour invasion of lateral lymph nodes are at risk of developing LR. Other risk factors for LR are mainly related to non-radical surgery, CRM involvement, intraoperative bowel perforation, location of the primary tumour and TNM stage^{100, 119, 122-128}. Intraoperative adverse events are also an independent risk factor¹²⁹. Moreover, implantation of exfoliated intraluminal cancer cells is considered to contribute to LR after AR if left behind during rectal cancer surgery¹³⁰⁻¹³⁴. Symptoms related to LR can be pain from the pelvic area, urogenital or perianal problems and bleeding^{135, 136}. The condition is often incurable or in need of extensive treatment, such as pelvic exenterations¹³⁶⁻¹³⁸. Median overall survival following R0 pelvic exenteration is 36 months¹³⁸. In patients with locally recurrent rectal cancer that undergo resection with curative intent, R0-resection is accomplished in about 50% with 5-year overall survival of 43%^{136,139}. Reirradiation is another treatment alternative¹⁴⁰.

Exfoliated intraluminal cancer cells

As early as in the year of 1907, the implantation of exfoliated cancer cells was suggested as a possible cause of cancer recurrence and its role in rectal cancer surgery was speculated early on^{141, 142}. The presence of exfoliated cancer cells during rectal cancer surgery has been demonstrated from intraluminal fluid samples as well as on surgical staple instruments and doughnuts from stapled anastomoses¹⁴³⁻¹⁵³. The viability of these cells and their proliferative potential in immune deprived mice has been studied^{130-132, 145, 154}. Exfoliated intraluminal cancer cells are suggested to be capable of implantation and therefore a potential source for LR when stapling the anastomosis or by pelvic seeding from intraluminal leakage^{132, 145, 152, 154, 155}. Exfoliated intraperitoneal cancer cells have also been detected¹⁵⁶.

Rectal washout

To eliminate exfoliated intraluminal cancer cells and thus potentially prevent the development of LR, rectal washout (RW) is performed during rectal cancer surgery², ^{143, 144, 151, 153, 157}. RW denotes transanal irrigation of the lumen of the rectal stump and the intended line of transection with the rectum cross-clamped distal to the tumour, performed before transection (Figure 5). The washout is an integrated part of the TME technique^{46, 158}.



Figure 5 The rectal washout procedure Illustration by Sofia Bredin, reprinted with permission

Even though RW decreases the presence of exfoliated cancer cells^{143, 144, 146, 147, 151,} ^{153, 157}. the true impact of RW on LR risk is still debatable. Results from conducted studies comparing patients regarding RW have been inconsistent, and the cohorts have been heterogenous regarding patient characteristics, surgical procedures and washout routines. While some studies did not find any difference in LR rates after RW, others report the opposite^{129, 146, 159-170}. The largest study consisted of 4677 patients from the SCRCR treated with AR for rectal cancer between 1995 to 2002¹⁶². The LR rate was 6.0% among the patients where RW was performed, compared to 10.2% in patients who did not have RW performed. A meta-analysis from 2021 including four studies, whereof one was the above mentioned study by Kodeda et al, found a benefit of RW on LR risk¹⁷¹. When the study of Kodeda et al was excluded, the effect of RW did not reach significance. I n an even more recent systematic review and meta-analysis including eight studies published between 1989 to 2018, the results were similar¹⁷². The relative risk reduction was 36.9% and the number needed to treat to prevent one LR at five years was calculated to 29. The study of Kodeda et al had again most of the weightage, together with Jörgren et al^{162, 172, 173}

Despite no clear evidence from observational studies and that no RCT has been conducted of the impact of RW on LR risk, the procedure is widely accepted and routinely performed in rectal cancer surgery^{42, 151, 161, 163, 164, 170, 172, 174, 175}. A RCT would require the inclusion of up to 2000 patients according to previous power calculations^{162, 164, 172}. The American Society for Colon and Rectal Surgeons states RW during TME as a weak recommendation¹⁷⁶. The Swedish national guidelines for colorectal cancer care recommend RW in AR and a washout of the rectum is also proposed to be performed in APR before the placement of the purse-string suture². No recommendation about RW is given regarding HP, and the impact of RW when performing HP has not showed any oncological benefits¹⁷³.

RW is often described as a risk-free and fast procedure, and thus recommended for continued practice despite the absence of robust evidence for a LR reducing effect^{42,}^{143, 160-162, 164, 169}. Still a possible association between postoperative complications and RW has not been explored. A median time of three minutes to perform RW has been documented with no associated problems¹⁴³. Two case reports describe incidents of RW causing anaphylaxis and instability in blood pressure with cardiac ischemia, respectively^{177, 178}.

The routine practice of RW has also been challenged by the increasing use of MIS. Surgeons in the UK have reported to not perform RW to the same extent in laparoscopic rectal cancer surgery compared to open resections¹⁷⁹. Laparoscopic resections can make RW more technically challenging and require more manipulation of the rectum, yet this does at least not seem to alter the risk of intraperitoneal spillage of cancer cells¹⁸⁰.

Fluid, volume and technique

Although RW is continuously a part of routine practice in rectal cancer surgery. there is a lack of evidence on what washout fluid and volume are the most effective in preventing LR. Few details are given regarding what instruments to use when cross-clamping the bowel and for irrigation. Different washout fluids and volumes are used in the studies included in conducted meta-analyses, making it difficult to conclude the most effective practice^{160, 163, 164, 169, 171, 172}. The RW procedure varies greatly with both international and national differences^{157, 179, 181, 182}. RW is performed to a lesser extent by surgeons in the United States¹⁸¹. In Sweden, reduced regional differences has been observed together with improvement of the quality of rectal cancer management, including increased performance of RW¹⁸³. Different washout fluids and combinations are mentioned in the literature. While saline might perform a mechanical elimination of cells, sterile water destroys the cells by lysis^{46,} ^{143, 144, 146, 151, 157, 159-161, 184, 185}. Early studies mention the use of mercuric chloride^{157,} ^{186, 187}. Other fluids alone or as mixtures include ethanol, formalin and, occasionally associated with complications, povidone-iodine, cetrimide and chlorhexidine^{134, 153,} ^{157, 165-168, 177-179, 188-190}. The efficacy of various fluids has been investigated with less cytotoxic effect in vivo compared to in vitro^{155, 157, 188, 191}. A study of the viability of different cancer cell lines including colorectal cancer, found water to cause lysis of all cells¹⁹². Saline had a slower lytic effect and after three hours, approximately half of the studied colorectal cancer cells were still viable. Other studies found lysis of over 95% of colorectal cancer cells after water exposure in vitro within 14 and 15 minutes respectively^{185, 193}. Dafnis *et al* performed RW with 1000 ml of sterile water together with 1000 ml of 70 % ethanol, and out of 33 patients with prewashout sample containing cancer cells, 30 had negative cytology in the final sample¹⁵³.

Volume recommendations for a sufficient RW varies from 500 to >2000 ml^{143, 144, 146, 147, 153, 159, 160, 184}. Higher tumour location has been associated to the need of greater washout volume, although the opposite has also been suggested^{143, 144}. Visually clear effluents are neither a safe indicator since two thirds of studied fluid samples still revealed cancer cells¹⁴³.

Clamps, staplers, ligatures, tapes or a piece of tubing from an intravenous line are described as occlusive devices^{144, 151, 167, 168, 179, 184, 187, 194}. A triple stapling technique can be performed where a line of staples is placed to occlude the bowel below the tumour before RW is performed¹⁵⁸. The irrigation can be performed with catheters, syringes and rectal tubes^{146, 151, 153, 179}. Furthermore, devices constructed especially for RW are available^{143, 179}. RW including the tumour, with the bowel clamped proximally to the tumour, has also been described in patients with low rectal cancer^{147, 195}.

The Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry

The SCRCR is a national population-based registry for quality assurance. Moreover, data from the SCRCR are used for research^{2, 3}. The SCRCR is divided in a rectal cancer registry founded in 1995, and a colon cancer registry founded in 2007. The registry is continually evolved. Currently the SCRCR contains almost 1000 variables. The registry includes colorectal cancer that are adenocarcinomas. Colorectal cancer diagnosed at autopsy are not included. The completeness of rectal cancer cases in Sweden in the SCRCR was 97.7% in 2021. Information about investigation, surgical and oncological management, pathological outcomes and short- and long-term follow-up are registered. Primary data are reported 30 days postoperatively or at diagnosis for patients where no surgery is performed. Long-term follow-up including long-term complications, recurrences and survival are registered at three and five years with a completeness at 85.8% and 89.8% in 2021 respectively.

Approvals from the board of the SCRCR and from the Swedish Ethical Review Authority are required for data extraction. An annual quality report is published by the SCRCR and interactive reports can be accessed online to tailor national and regional data to specific parameters⁴.

Overview of papers

Overview of the five papers in this thesis

	Paper I	Paper II	Paper III	Paper IV	Paper V
Design	Survey-based study	Observational registry study	Observational registry study	Observational registry study	Explorative study
Population	Swedish surgical departments performing rectal cancer surgery	All Swedish patients who underwent anterior resection for rectal cancer	All Swedish patients who underwent elective R0 abdominoperineal resection for rectal cancer (TNM Stage I-III)	All Swedish patients who underwent elective R0 anterior resection for rectal cancer (TNM Stage I- III)	Patients who underwent transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer at Slagelse Hospital, Denmark
Ethical approval	2014/332	2014/332	2018/1040	2020- 02227/2021- 00753	SJ-817
Included (n)	35	4821	2425	6186	21
Study period	October 2016 to February 2017	January 2007 to December 2013	January 2007 to December 2013	January 2007 to December 2017	March 2020 to January 2021
Database	N/A	Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry	Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry	Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry	N/A
Statitical methods	Descpritive statistics	Logistic regression	Cox regression	Cox regression	Descpritive statistics
Primary outcome	Current practice of rectal washout	Postoperative complications	Local recurrence	Local recurrence	Presence of cancer cells in fluid samples from rectal washout
Conclusion	Rectal washout was reported to be routinely performed in open and minimally invasive rectal cancer surgery, most often using sterile water or an alcohol- based solution with a minimum volume of 100- <500 ml	Rectal washout in anterior resection seems to be a safe technique with no evidence of increased 30- day postoperative complications	Routine rectal washout in abdominoperineal resection to improve the 5- year risk of local recurrence or other investigated oncological outcomes is not supported	Rectal washout in anterior resection does not appear to impact the 3- year oncological outcome, but at 5-year follow-up, the local recurrence risk was decreased after rectal washout	No cancer cells were observed after 500 ml of rectal washout

Aims

This thesis aims to increase the knowledge about RW and investigates the importance of RW in rectal cancer surgery.

Specific aims

Paper I	To describe the current practice of RW in Swedish surgical departments performing rectal cancer surgery.			
Paper II	To evaluate the safety of RW in AR for rectal cancer by investigating the impact of RW on 30-day postoperative complications with a focus on surgical complications.			
Paper III	To assess the impact of RW on the oncological outcome in terms of LR, DM, overall recurrence (OAR), overall survival and relative survival after APR for rectal cancer.			
Paper IV	To investigate the impact of RW on the oncological outcome in terms of LR, DM, OAR, overall survival and relative survival after AR for rectal cancer.			
Paper V	To examine the presence of intraluminal cancer cells during taTME in fluid samples from RW and to determine what fluid volume is needed to eliminate these cells.			

Methods

Study population

In Paper I, anonymous questionnaires reviewed by five colorectal surgeons at two different hospitals were used for data collection (Supplementary material 1). The questionnaires were distributed to the local data providers of the SCRCR at 44 surgical departments between October 2016 and February 2017. The responders were asked to answer on behalf of their unit. Submitted surveys were considered as consent to participate. Free text answers were interpreted and categorised.

Baseline and follow-up data from the SCRCR were used in Paper II-IV. Patients registered in the SCRCR between 2007 and 2013 who underwent AR for rectal cancer and had available data on RW were included in Paper II. In Paper III, patients registered in the SCRCR who underwent elective R0 APR for rectal cancer (TNM stage I-III) between 2007 and 2013 with available data on RW and 5-year follow-up were included. For Paper IV, the inclusion period was expanded to gather more MIS cases, including patients between 2007 and 2017. Patients registered in the SCRCR who underwent elective R0 AR for rectal cancer (TNM stage I-III) with available data on RW and 3-year follow-up were included. Patients with recurrence or death within 90 days postoperatively were excluded in Paper III and IV.

Paper V was performed at Slagelse Hospital, Denmark, between March 2020 and January 2021 and constitutes of 21 patients how underwent taTME for rectal cancer. Patient and tumour characteristics, operative details, and cytopathology were prospectively registered at a local database.

SCRCR

The SCRCR constitutes a useful source for quality assurance and research. The validity of the registry has been assessed in previous publications^{117, 126, 183, 196-199}. The registry is dynamic and continues to constantly evolve. Definitions of variables changed, and new variables were added during the different study periods. From the beginning, the surgeon was responsible for all the registrations. This is gradually changing, and the current aim is that the pathology, oncology, and radiology departments are responsible for reporting their own data.

The SCRCR data may include random registration errors, but this can be compensated by the large sample sizes the registry offers. Another problem with registry research is missing data caused by incomplete registrations. The rates of missing data of the each studied variable were stated in the papers but excluded in the analyses since patients with missing data could not be grouped for comparison.

In 2008, a separate form for neoadjuvant and adjuvant oncological therapy was introduced to the SCRCR. Because of missing data, the oncological therapy was reported according to the previous variables reported by the surgeon in Paper III. For Paper IV, primarily the new variables from the oncology form were used, and if missing, the variables reported by the surgeon were used.

In Paper IV, if the patient had synchronous rectal tumours, i.e., tumours with the same date of diagnosis and/or surgery, only one tumour with the highest T stage was reported.

Definitions

Rectal cancer is defined as an adenocarcinoma that is completely or partly located within 15 cm from the anal verge measured with rigid sigmoidoscope during withdrawal. This definition is used in the SCRCR.

Intraoperative RW is conducted by cross-clamping of the bowel distal to the tumour but proximal to the intended line of transection, and transanal irrigation of the rectal stump before resection. A variable describing if RW was performed or not is available in the SCRCR. No details about the washout procedure are registered, e.g., washout fluid, volume, instruments used and if the bowel was cross-clamped above or below the tumour. In addition, the reason for omission of RW is not specified.

Hospital volume refers to the annual number of rectal cancer resections performed and is defined as low (1-10), medium (11-25) and high (\geq 26) according to definitions of the SCRCR.

Surgical competence is reported as the highest surgical competence present when the resection was performed. A colorectal surgeon is defined as an accredited colorectal surgeon or a surgeon with special interest in colorectal surgery trained in the TME technique.

R0 is defined as a locally radical procedure with neither macroscopic tumour tissue left behind according to the surgeon nor microscopic tumour tissue at the resection margins according to the pathologist.

Thirty-day postoperative complication is any complication that occurred during the hospital stay or within 30 days postoperatively.
The definition of an intraoperative perforation is an unintentional perforation of the rectum that occurs during surgery.

LR is defined as the presence of tumour tissue below the level of the promontory related to the primary rectal cancer diagnosed more than 90 days after primary surgery by clinical, radiological, pathological or endoscopic examination.

DM is defined as the presence of tumour tissue in the ovary, liver, peritoneum, bone, lung, brain or any other organ as well as in any lymph node located outside the pelvis diagnosed more than 90 days after primary surgery by clinical, radiological, pathological or endoscopic examination.

OAR is defined as any type of recurrences, either isolated LR or DM, or both LR and DM.

Bowel clamp represents any non-invasive instruments used to cross-clamp the bowel.

Minimum washout volumes were grouped into intervals of <100, 100-<500, 500-<1000 and \geq 1000 ml based on the lowest specified value.

TaTME consists of an abdominal approach and a transanal part where a purse-string suture is applied below the tumour to close the lumen distally. RW is then performed. Detailed descriptions of the procedure can be read in previous publications^{200, 201}.

Outcomes of interest

Paper I: Current Swedish practice of RW in rectal cancer surgery with details about washout fluid, volume and technique.

Paper II: Overall and surgical 30-day postoperative complications were the primary studied outcomes. The latter included the subgroups wound infections, intraabdominal infections, wound dehiscence, intraabdominal bleedings, AL and stoma complications. Secondary, the following complications were explored: 30-day mortality, reoperations, and infectious, cardiovascular and neurological complications.

Paper IV: The primary outcome of interest was LR at 5-year follow-up. DM, OAR, overall survival and relative survival at 5-year follow-up were analysed as secondary aims.

Paper IV: The primary outcome of interest was LR at 3- and 5-year follow-up. DM, OAR, overall survival and relative survival at 3- and 5-year follow-up were analysed as secondary aims.

Paper V: Presence of cancer cells in fluid samples from RW was the primary outcome. A secondary outcome was at what volume the sample had negative cytology.

Statistical analysis

Statistical methods and analysis were planned and discussed with statisticians to ensure correct reporting and interpretation of results. All statistical analyses in Paper I-V were performed with IBM SPSS Statistics (IBM Corp. Released 2015/2016/2017. IBM SPSS Statistics for Macintosh/Windows, Version 23.0/24.0/25.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.), except from when relative survival was calculated in Paper III and IV, please see below. Categorical variables are presented as numbers with percentages, and the Chi-square test and Fisher's exact test were used for group comparison when appropriate. Continuous variables are presented as median with range or interquartile range, and when comparing groups, the independent sample t test was used. A p-value of <0.05 was considered as statistically significant and all tests were two-sided.

For survival analysis in Paper III and IV, Kaplan-Meier curves with log-rank test and Cox regression were used. Relative survival in Paper III was calculated in R version 4.0.1 (R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.) with the R package relsurv and the Andersen multiplicative model²⁰². Population life tables from the Human Life-Table Database available at http://www.lifetable.de were used²⁰³. In Paper IV, relative survival was calculated in Stata 16.1 (StataCorp. 2019. Stata Statistical Software: Release 16. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC.) with Poisson regression and the Ederer II method for estimating expected survival²⁰⁴. Population mortality rates were obtain from the Human Mortality Database²⁰⁵.

Uni- and multivariable logistic regression analyses were performed to investigate the association of RW on 30-day postoperative complications in Paper II. In Paper III and IV when taking account for time to event, i.e., oncological outcomes at 3and 5-year follow-up, uni- and multivariable Cox regression analyses were performed. When the proportional hazards assumption was violated, the hazard ratio (HR) was interpreted as an average HR over time. Potential confounders adjusted for in multivariable analysis were identified by clinical consideration, specified in each paper.

Sample procedure and cytology in Paper V

The RW sampling procedure was initiated immediately after the purse-string suture was placed. RW was performed with five portions of 100 ml of sterile water. After every portion, fluid samples were collected by instilling 50 ml of saline using a syringe. A sixth sample was collected from the presacral space following the retrieval of the specimen, using a suction device to collect the fluid sample in a test tube.

All samples were analysed by a gastrointestinal pathologist (S.E.). After the sample had been centrifuged at 4000 rpm for eight minutes, the supernatant was poured off and an artificial clot was prepared by adding human plasma and mixing with a pipette. Next, 1-2 drops of bovine thrombin were added for the solution to coagulate. The coagulated clot was packed in a tissue tray and placed in a capsule. The clot was fixed in neutral buffered formalin and cast into a paraffin block. The paraffin block was sectioned into three slides and put on a glass microscope slide, stained with haematoxylin and eosin. Cytological examination of the presence of cancer cells was performed using a microscope at x10 and x40 magnification.

Ethical considerations

The Declaration of Helsinki has been developed by the World Medical Association²⁰⁶. The declaration provides ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. All presented studies in this thesis were granted with ethical approval. Paper I-IV was approved by the Swedish Ethical Review Authority with the following registration numbers (Dnr):

- Paper I and II: 2014/332
- Paper III: 2018/1040
- Paper IV: 2020-02227/2021-00753

Paper II-IV use registry data, and before data extraction, approval was also obtained from the board of the SCRCR. The purpose of the SCRCR is quality assurance of colorectal cancer care, research and statistics. All patients or their next of kin are informed that participation in the SCRCR is voluntary and does not impact the care that the patient receives. The patient has the right to deny that data are registered and to have the data deleted.

Paper V was approved by the local Scientific Committee of Zealand Region in Denmark (Approval ID: SJ-817) and was registered at www.clinicaltrials.gov (NCT04730102). Written informed consent was obtained from each patient. Patient data were registered in a local database, approved by The Danish Data Protection Agency (approval number: REG-202-2019).

The conducted studies do not directly benefit the included patients, but neither are any expected risk identified.

Results

Paper I

Thirty-five surveys were analysed whereof all reported to perform open rectal cancer surgery, 32/35 (91.4%) performed MIS and 26/35 (74.3%) performed LE (TEM, TAR). Among all the analysed surveys, 31/35 (88.6%) were high volume hospitals and 4/35 (11.4%) were medium volume hospitals. Overall, 14/35 (40.0%) of the units reported to have a procedure protocol on RW for rectal cancer surgery at their department.

RW was reported to be routinely performed in open and minimally invasive LAR and HAR to a high extent, while it was not frequently performed in APR (Table 5). All units used the same washout fluid and minimum volume for RW in open and MIS. RW was reported to be routinely performed in LE at the unit by 7/26 (26.9%) responders.

Sterile water was the most common washout fluid, reported by 16/35 units (45.7%). Seventeen out of 34 responders (50.0%) used a minimum volume of 100-<500 ml when performing RW at their unit. List of the individual responses regarding minimum volume in RW is presented in Table 6. All 34 responders reported that the bowel was cross-clamped prior to RW.

	Units performing open surgery (<i>n</i> =35)	Units performing MIS (<i>n</i> =32)
RW in LAR	34 (97.1)	30 (93.8)
RW in HAR	33 (94.3)	31 (96.9)
RW in HP	28 (80.0)	27 (84.4)
RW in APR	2 (5.7)	5 (15.6)

Table 5 Reported routine use of	f RW in open and	minimally invasive	rectal cancer surgery
	a nut in open ana	minung mitaonto	rootal ounoor ourgory

Values in parentheses are percentages

APR, abdominoperineal resection; HAR, high anterior resection; HP, Hartmann's procedure; LAR, low anterior resection; MIS, minimally invasive surgery; RW, rectal washout

Assigned category Minimum volume (ml)		Responders (<i>n</i> =34)
<100 ml	40	2
	60	1
100-<500 ml	100	5
	150	1
	200	9
	300	2
500-<1000 ml	500	6
≥1000 ml	1000	4
	2000	1
Until the effluent is clear	Until the effluent is clear	3

Table 6 List of reported minimum volumes in rectal washout

Paper II

Between 2007 and 2013, 11 617 patients with rectal cancer were registered in the SCRCR. AR was performed in 4826/11 617 (41.5%) patients, and after exclusion of patients with missing data on RW, 4821 patients were included for analysis in Paper II. The included cohort consisted of 4317/4821 (89.5%) patients where RW was performed during AR, and 504/4821 (10.5%) patients where RW was not performed. The rates of overall complications (1578/4317 (36.6%) vs. 208/504 (41.3%), p=0.039) and surgical complications (879/4317 (20.4%) vs. 140/504 (27.8%), p<0.001) were not increased in the RW group compared to the no RW group (Table 7).

Multivariable analysis is presented in Table 8. RW was neither a risk factor for overall complications (odds ratio (OR) 0.73, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.60-0.90, p=0.002), nor for surgical complications (OR 0.62, 95% CI 0.50-0.78, p<0.001).

Complications	All patients (<i>n</i> =4821)	RW (<i>n</i> =4317)	No RW (<i>n</i> =504)	p
Overall	1786 (37.0)	1578 (36.6)	208 (41.3)	0.039
Missing data	3 (0.1)	3 (0.1)	0	
30-day mortality	62 (1.3)	50 (1.2)	12 (2.4)	0.020
Missing data	6 (0.1)	3 (0.1)	3 (0.6)	
Reoperation	495 (10.3)	419 (9.7)	76 (15.1)	<0.001
Missing data	22 (0.5)	17 (0.4)	5 (1.0)	
Infectious	287 (6.0)	256 (5.9)	31 (6.2)	0.843
Cardiovascular	159 (3.3)	139 (3.2)	20 (4.0)	0.373
Neurological	11 (0.2)	10 (0.2)	1 (0.2)	1.000
Other	537 (11.1)	488 (11.3)	49 (9.7)	0.285
Surgical	1019 (21.1)	879 (20.4)	140 (27.8)	<0.001
Wound infection	211 (4.4)	182 (4.2)	29 (5.8)	0.110
Intraabdominal infection	171 (3.5)	152 (3.5)	19 (3.8)	0.775
Wound dehiscence	88 (1.8)	73 (1.7)	15 (3.0)	0.041
Intraabdominal bleeding	43 (0.9)	36 (0.8)	7 (1.4)	0.210
Anastomotic leakage	405 (8.4)	345 (8.0)	60 (11.9)	0.003
Stoma complication	89 (1.8)	74 (1.7)	15 (3.0)	0.010
Other surgical	54 (1.1)	46 (1.1)	8 (1.6)	0.292

Table 7 Data on 30-day postoperative complications after anterior resection for rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2013

Values in parentheses are percentages

RW, Rectal washout

Table 8 Univariable and multivariable logistic regression analysis of impact of rectal washout on 30-day postoperative complications after anterior resection for rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2013

	Univariable analysis		Multivariable	analysis
	Odds ratio	p	Odds ratio	р
Overall	0.82 (0.68-0.99)	0.039	0.73 (0.60-0.90)	0.002
30-day mortality*	0.48 (0.25–0.90)	0.023	0.55 (0.27–1.13)	0.105
Surgical	0.67 (0.54–0.82)	<0.001	0.62 (0.50-0.78)	<0.001
Anastomotic leakage	0.64 (0.48–0.86)	0.003	0.59 (0.43–0.80)	0.001
Reoperation	0.60 (0.46–0.78)	<0.001	0.61 (0.46–0.81)	0.001
Cardiovascular [†]	0.81 (0.50–1.30)	0.374	0.79 (0.47–1.33)	0.378
Infectious	0.96 (0.66–1.41)	0.843	0.92 (0.61–1.39)	0.688
Other	1.18 (0.87–1.61)	0.286	0.98 (0.71–1.37)	0.911

Values in parentheses are 95% confidence intervals

Adjusted for age, gender, ASA-class, BMI, hospital volume, tumour height, radiotherapy, temporary stoma, perforation, TNM stage, residual tumour, colorectal surgeon and laparoscopic procedure unless indicated otherwise

*Adjusted for age, gender, ASA-class, BMI, hospital volume, tumour height, radiotherapy, temporary stoma, perforation, TNM stage and laparoscopic procedure

[†]Adjusted for age, gender, ASA-class, BMI, hospital volume, tumour height, radiotherapy, temporary stoma, perforation, TNM stage, colorectal surgeon and laparoscopic procedure

ASA, American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI, body mass index

Paper III

The cohort of patients with TNM stage I-III rectal cancer who underwent elective R0 APR between 2007 and 2013 with a 5-year follow-up and available data on RW consisted of 2425 and was included for analysis in Paper III. In this study, 265/2425 (10.9%) patients had RW performed, and 2160/2425 (89.1%) patients had no RW. The rates of LR within five years did not differ between the RW and no RW patients (10/265 (3.8%) vs. 87/2160 (4.0%), p=0.839). Moreover, no differences were shown in DM rates (51/265 (19.2%) vs. 476/2160 (22.0%), p=0.293) and OAR rates (53/265 (20.0%) vs. 505/2160 (23.4%), p=0.213) between the groups. In multivariable analysis, RW had no impact on the 5-year risk of LR (HR 0.80, 95% CI 0.40-1.62, p=0.544) or the other investigated oncological outcomes (Table 9).

Table 9 Univariable and multivariable Cox regression analysis of impact of rectal washout on 5-year recurrence and survival after elective R0 abdominoperineal resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2013

	Univariable a	Univariable analysis		analysis
	Hazard ratio	р	Hazard ratio	p
Local recurrence	0.97 (0.50-1.87)	0.925	0.80 (0.40-1.62)	0.544
Distant metastasis	0.87 (0.65-1.16)	0.353	0.79 (0.58-1.06)	0.116
Overall recurrence	0.86 (0.65-1.14)	0.299	0.77 (0.57-1.03)	0.079
Overall survival	1.00 (0.79-1.27)	0.996	0.87 (0.67-1.11)	0.257
Relative survival	0.95 (0.75-1.21)	0.675	0.87 (0.68-1.12)	0.271

Values in parentheses are 95% confidence intervals

Adjusted for age, gender, TNM stage, tumour height, neoadjuvant radiotherapy, neoadjuvant chemotherapy, intraoperative perforation, adjuvant chemotherapy

Subgroup analysis was performed on the 1828 patients with low tumours (0-5 cm) as well as the 133 patients with intraoperative perforation with respect to LR, DM and OAR without differences between the RW and no RW group.

Paper IV

A total of 6186 patients who underwent elective R0 AR for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer between 2007 and 2017 had a valid 3-year follow-up and available data on RW. RW was performed in 5706/6186 (92.2%) of the patients.

The 3-year LR rate was 97/5706 (1.7%) in the RW group compared to 12/480 (2.5%) in the no RW group (p=0.203). RW did not impact the 3-year risk of LR in multivariable analysis adjusted for age, gender, TNM stage, tumour height, neoadjuvant RT, neoadjuvant CHT, MIS, intraoperative perforation, and adjuvant CHT (HR 0.57, 95% CI 0.31-1.05, p=0.073).

MIS was performed in 1410/6186 (22.8%) patients. Recurrence data of this subgroup are shown in Table 10, with no differences in LR, DM and OAR rates between the RW and no RW group. RW was performed in 1263/1410 (89.6%) of these patients, and 590/1410 (41.8%) had robotic-assisted surgery.

		All patients (n=1410)	RW (<i>n</i> =1263)	No RW (<i>n</i> =147)	р
Local recurrence	No	1384 (98.2)	1240 (98.2)	144 (98.0)	0.732
	Yes	24 (1.7)	21 (1.7)	3 (2.0)	
	Missing data	2 (0.1)	2 (0.2)	0	
Distant metastasis	No	1240 (87.9)	1108 (87.7)	132 (89.8)	0.480
	Yes	169 (12.0)	154 (12.2)	15 (10.2)	
	Missing data	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	0	
Overall recurrence	No	1225 (86.9)	1095 (86.7)	130 (88.4)	0.570
	Yes	184 (13.0)	167 (13.2)	17 (11.6)	
	Missing data	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	0	

Table 10 Three-year recurrence data after elective R0 minimally invasive anterior resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2017

Values in parentheses are percentages

RW, rectal washout

The 4991 patients who underwent elective R0 AR for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer between 2007 and 2015 with available 5-year follow-up were also analysed. Baseline characteristics of this cohort is presented in Table 11 and recurrence data is demonstrated in Table 12. The LR rate within 5 years was lower in the RW group compared to the no RW group (104/4583 (2.3%) vs. 16/408 (3.9%), p=0.037). The were no differences in secondary investigated oncological outcomes.

Kaplan-Meier curves with log rank test of 5-year overall and relative survival are presented in Figure 6. The 5-year overall survival in the RW group was 0.83 compared to 0.81 in the no RW group (p=0.204). The 5-year relative survival in the RW and the no RW group was 0.89 and 0.88, respectively (p=0.408).

In multivariable analysis (Table 13), a decreased 5-year risk of LR was observed after RW (HR 0.53, 95% CI 0.31-0.90, p=0.018).

	All patients	RW	No RW	р
	(<i>n</i> =4991)	(<i>n</i> =4583)	(<i>n</i> =408)	
Age at diagnosis (years)*	67 (14)	67 (14)	68 (15)	0.355
Gender				
Μ	2937 (58.8)	2706 (59.0)	231 (56.6)	0.340
F	2054 (41.2)	1877 (41.0)	177 (43.4)	
Tumour height (cm)				
Low: 0-5	158 (3.2)	144 (3.1)	14 (3.4)	0.003
Mid: 6-10	2453 (49.1)	2288 (49.9)	165 (40.4)	
High: 11-15	2353 (47.1)	2132 (46.5)	221 (54.2)	
Missing data	27 (0.5)	19 (0.4)	8 (2.0)	
TNM stage				
I	1518 (30.4)	1377 (30.0)	141 (34.6)	0.024
II	1571 (31.5)	1466 (32.0)	105 (25.7)	
III	1902 (38.1)	1740 (38.0)	162 (39.7)	
Neoadjuvant radiotherapy	2870 (57.5)	2683 (58.5)	187 (45.8)	<0.001
Missing data	1 (0.0)	1 (0.0)	0	
Neoadjuvant chemotherapy	620 (12.4)	583 (12.7)	37 (9.1)	0.032
Missing data	1 (0.0)	1 (0.0)	0	
Hospital volume				
Low (1-10)	187 (3.7)	168 (3.7)	19 (4.7)	<0.001
Medium (11-25)	871 (17.5)	771 (16.8)	100 (24.5)	
High (≥26)	3933 (78.8)	3644 (79.5)	289 (70.8)	
Surgical competence				
Colorectal	4931 (98.8)	4532 (98.9)	399 (97.8)	0.012
General	39 (0.8)	31 (0.7)	8 (2.0)	
Missing data	21 (0.4)	20 (0.4)	1 (0.2)	
Minimally invasive surgery	749 (15.0)	648 (14.1)	101 (24.8)	<0.001
Missing data	31 (0.6)	24 (0.5)	7 (1.7)	
Conversion to open surgery	174 (23.2)	154 (23.8)	20 (19.8)	0.380
Postoperative complication	1829 (36.6)	1671 (36.5)	158 (38.7)	0.363
Surgical complication	1036 (20.8)	925 (20.2)	111 (27.2)	<0.001
Intraoperative perforation	90 (1.8)	76 (1.7)	14 (3.4)	0.009
Missing data	30 (0.6)	26 (0.6)	4 (1.0)	
Adjuvant chemotherapy	1330 (26.6)	1211 (26.4)	119 (29.2)	0.228
Missing data	11 (0.2)	10 (0.2)	1 (0.2)	

Table 11 Patient, tumour and treatment characteristics of patients treated with elective R0 anterior resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2015

Values in parentheses are percentages unless indicated otherwise

*Values are median (interquartile range)

RW, rectal washout

		All patients (n=4991)	RW (<i>n</i> =4583)	No RW (<i>n</i> =408)	р
Local recurrence	No	4863 (97.4)	4471 (97.6)	392 (96.1)	0.037
	Yes	120 (2.4)	104 (2.3)	16 (3.9)	
	Missing data	8 (0.2)	8 (0.2)	0	
Distant metastasis	No	4134 (82.8)	3790 (82.7)	344 (84.3)	0.449
	Yes	849 (17.0)	785 (17.1)	64 (15.7)	
	Missing data	8 (0.2)	8 (0.2)	0	
Overall recurrence	No	4078 (81.7)	3744 (81.7)	334 (81.9)	0.989
	Yes	905 (18.1)	831 (18.1)	74 (18.1)	
	Missing data	8 (0.2)	8 (0.2)	0	

Table 12 Five-year recurrence data after elective R0 anterior resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2015

Values in parentheses are percentages

RW, rectal washout



Figure 6 Five-year overall and relative survival after elective R0 anterior resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2015

Overall survival, p=0.204; relative survival, p=0.408 (log rank test)

Table 13 Univariable and multivariable Cox regression analysis of impact of rectal washout on 5-year recurrence and survival after elective R0 anterior resection for TNM stage I-III rectal cancer in Sweden between 2007 and 2015

	Univariable a	Univariable analysis		analysis
	Hazard ratio	p	Hazard ratio	Р
Local recurrence	0.57 (0.33-0.96)	0.034	0.53 (0.31-0.90)	0.018
Distant metastasis	1.08 (0.84-1.39)	0.552	1.04 (0.80-1.35)	0.779
Overall recurrence	0.99 (0.78-1.25)	0.912	0.94 (0.74-1.19)	0.601
Overall survival*	0.86 (0.68-1.09)	0.204	0.88 (0.69-1.13)	0.314
Relative survival*	0.78 (0.44-1.40)	0.408	1.15 (0.52-2.53)	0.734

Values in parentheses are 95% confidence intervals

Adjusted for age, gender, TNM stage, tumour height, neoadjuvant radiotherapy, neoadjuvant chemotherapy, minimally invasive surgery, intraoperative perforation and adjuvant chemotherapy unless indicated otherwise

*Adjusted for age, gender, TNM stage, tumour height, neoadjuvant radiotherapy, neoadjuvant chemotherapy, hospital volume, minimally invasive surgery, intraoperative perforation, postoperative complication and adjuvant chemotherapy

Paper V

Baseline data of the 21 participating patients are presented in Table 14. Data from the pathological examination are demonstrated in Table 15. A complete specimen was shown in 18/21 cases (85.7%) and a nearly complete in the remaining 3/21 (14.3%) according to criteria by Quirke at pathological examination^{207, 208}. CRM and DRM were negative in all cases.

Cancer cells were detected in 3/21 (14.3%) patients (Table 16). All patients had negative samples after 500 ml of RW with sterile water.

All samples from the presacral space had negative cytology for cancer cells.

	All patients (<i>n</i> =21)
Gender	
M	13 (61.9)
F	8 (38.1)
BMI (kg/m²)*	24 (19-35)
Age (years)*	62 (37-86)
ASA classification	
ASAI	7 (33.3)
ASA II	14 (66.7)
Tumour distance from anal verge (cm)*	8 (5-11)
cT category	
T2	9 (42.9)
Т3	9 (42.9)
T4	3 (14.3)
cN category	
NO	6 (28.6)
N1	6 (28.6)
N2	9 (42.9)
cM category	
MO	20 (95.2)
M1	1 (4.8)
Neoadjuvant therapy	5 (23.8)
Surgical procedure	
Low anterior resection	19 (90.5)
Hartmann's procedure	2 (9.5)
Blood loss (ml)*	50 (50-500)
Specimen extraction	
Transabdominal	4 (19.0)
Transanal	17 (81.0)
Operative time (min)*	269 (168-378)

Table 14 Baseline characteristics and intraoperative outcomes of patients treated with transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer

Values in parentheses are percentages unless indicated otherwise

*Values are median (range)

ASA, American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI, body mass index

Table 15 Pathological outcomes	of patients treated with transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer
--------------------------------	--

	All patients
	(1=21)
Specimen grade	
Mesorectal	18 (85.7)
Intramesorectal	3 (14.3)
CRM	
Positive	0
DRM	
Positive	0
Resection margin (mm)*	
CRM	8 (2-20)
DRM	21 (8-50)
Retrieved lymph nodes*	21 (11-50)
pT category	
T2	8 (38.1)
Т3	12 (57.1)
Τ4	1 (4.8)
pN category	
N0	15 (71.4)
N1	4 (19.0)
N2	2 (9.5)

Values in parentheses are percentages unless indicated otherwise

*Values are median (range)

CRM, circumferential resection margin; DRM, distal resection margin

Table 16 Cytol	ogical exami	nation and characteristics	of patients treated wit	h transanal total	mesorectal ex	cision for rectal	cancer \	vith po	sitive v	/ashout	sample	
Patients	Gender	Tumour height (cm)	Specimen grade	CRM (mm)	DRM (mm)	pT category	S 1	S 2	S 3	S 4	S 5	S 6
Patient 1	ш	7	Intramesorectal	3	11	Т3			+	+		
Patient 2	Σ	6	Mesorectal	9	17	Т3			+			
Patient 3	Σ	11	Mesorectal	6	30	Τ3	+					

CRM, circumferential resection margin; DRM, distal resection margin; S1-5, sample from rectal washout; S6, sample from presacral space

Discussion

This thesis consists of five papers with the aim to increase knowledge and investigate the importance of RW in rectal cancer surgery. The papers have different study designs starting off with Paper I as a descriptive survey, Paper II-IV which use registry data and finally an explorative study as Paper V.

Based on the survey of Paper I, RW is routinely performed in Swedish rectal cancer surgery, often with sterile water or an alcohol-based solution and a minimum volume of 100-<500 ml. This in spite of that more than half of the responders reported not having a procedure protocol for RW at their unit, and that the national guidelines for colorectal cancer care do not suggest course of action². RW was reported to be routinely performed in both open and minimally invasive procedures, and abandonment of RW in MIS was not as profound as in a survey from the UK¹⁷⁹.

The results of Paper I cannot be generalised globally since it describes the current practice at colorectal units performing rectal cancer surgery in Sweden at that time. The data are best presented as descriptive statistics and are not primarily suitable for statistical analysis as in the published version.

The responders of a self-reported survey might be more prone to agree to the research statement and answer according to guidelines instead of the true practice at the unit, resulting in different types of response biases²⁰⁹. Social desirability bias means that the responders report the socially desirable behaviour, i.e., in the case of our survey, following the national guidelines. Interviewer bias can occur if the responders report what they believe the interviewer wants to hear.

The survey measures what one surgeon report is performed at their unit, which might not translate into what is actually practised. At units with no procedure protocol, washout fluid and volume are chosen at the discretion of the surgeon. Even at units with established protocols, these may not always be followed. Since the approach is of the surgeon's choice, the practice may vary if surgeons resign or new surgeons begin practise at the units, and how the residents are educated and affected by senior colleagues. A larger and perhaps more valid study design could have been to investigate the current practice of individual surgeons instead of units, an approach used in other surveys^{179, 181}. Yet, another obstacle would be to identify all individual colorectal surgeons in Sweden since there is no reliable record of them. Another alternative data acquisition could have been a medical record review of operative reports.

The responders were not obligated to answer all questions. Free text answers and multiple answers were possible. As a result, the response rate differed, and answers had to be interpreted and categorised, introducing a risk of information bias. Digital surveys could have allowed for more control over this. Telephone interviews would have allowed supplementary questions and to sort out any misconceptions. On the other hand, this would have resulted in less standardisation of the questioning.

Paper I forms a basis for the other papers and for further discussion about standardisation of RW. The description of the current practice of RW can be applied to the results of Paper II-IV. It also highlights the inconsistency in the practice of RW in Sweden, and the knowledge gap that exists regarding which washout fluid and volume are the most effective in preventing LR. Several different washout fluids and volumes are also used internationally when performing RW¹³⁴. Large international multicentre studies, preferably RCTs, would be required to achieve detailed evidence-based guidelines on RW, including the most effective washout fluid and volume in terms of eliminating exfoliated cancer cells and thereby reducing the LR risk. Another possible way to find out more about the RW procedure could be to add variables to the SCRCR about washout fluid and volume used along with explicit definitions. Yet, this could also result in various combinations that would be hard to compare.

Guidelines can improve clinical practice and outcome for colorectal cancer patients^{210, 211}. The Swedish national guidelines for colorectal cancer care are electronically available which can potentially improve adherence²¹². The annual quality reports of the SCRCR evaluate to what extent the guidelines are followed, functioning as a motivation to adherence. Observational studies comparing groups where RW was performed and not performed are at risk of selection bias. The recommendation to perform RW in AR is followed to a large extent, causing the group of patients where RW is not performed to be small in Paper II and IV. The performance of RW in AR is possibly a surrogate marker for adherence to overall current guidelines and surgical quality, for example the proportion of temporary stomas were higher in the RW group in Paper II and a colorectal surgeon were more often present in the RW group in both Paper II and IV. On the other hand, the Swedish guidelines state that RW can possibly be performed in APR, yet only a small portion of these patients had RW performed, as presented in Paper III. The reason for omission of RW is not registered in the SCRCR. No clear contraindications of RW exist, but adverse intraoperative events might have contributed to the decision to perform RW or not. The rates of surgical complications and intraoperative perforations were higher among the patients in the no RW group in both Paper II and IV. On the contrary, in Paper III, intraoperative perforation was a more common event in the RW group. An intraoperative perforation could possibly have promoted a decision to convert an initially planned AR to APR after RW was performed, thus allocating the patient to the RW group. Another possible reason for conversion from AR to APR could be that the surgeon assessed the cancer to be more locally advanced or at a lower tumour height than expected.

RW is probably not an independent protective factor for reducing postoperative complication rates. However, the results of Paper II show no indications of any harm of performing RW. Occasional case reports in the subject have been published^{177, 178}. The operative time was longer in the RW group in both Paper II and IV. These differences could have several explanations, e.g., tumour height, TNM stage, or higher grade of fibrosis after neoadjuvant RT. A median time of approximately three minutes to perform RW have previously been reported¹⁴³. The performance of RW requires the patient to be placed in the lithotomy position, which may add more time.

The 5-year oncological outcome after APR did not differ between the RW group and no RW group in Paper III. This was also the case after RW in HP¹⁷³. The hypothesis in Paper III was that RW in APR eliminates intraluminal cancer cells before a possible leakage from the purse-string suture or an intraoperative perforation, and thereby decreasing the risk of LR. Based on Paper III, routine RW in APR to improve the oncological outcome is not supported. However, the events of intraoperative perforation were rare and other possible benefits of RW in APR patients were not investigated, e.g., reduced perineal infections or improved wound healing²¹³.

Even though RW did not appear to impact the 3-year oncological outcome after AR in Paper IV, a decreased risk of LR at 5-year follow-up was observed after RW. A study found that the registration of recurrences was less accurate in patients with shorter follow-up than five years in the SCRCR¹⁹⁸. TME and neoadjuvant therapy have reduced LR rates and prolonged time to LR^{2, 46, 82, 113, 114}. For these reasons, a possible difference in LR rates after RW might not be detected at the 3-year follow-up.

In the previous Swedish study on RW and association to LR by Kodeda *et al*, multivariable analysis was repeated on parts of the study cohort until it only consisted of patients with a curative procedure that was judged as locally radical, and without intraoperative perforation or AL^{162} . The results still favoured RW. In Paper III and IV, R1- and R2-resections were excluded. As mentioned before, conducted meta-analyses of RW and LR risk were greatly impacted by the study by Kodeda *et al* and a meta-analysis from 2008, before the publication of Kodeda *et al*, could not either prove a LR reducing effect of $RW^{162, 169, 171, 172}$.

RCTs are considered the gold standard when studying causality²¹⁴. The papers of this thesis cannot prove causal relationship but associations. Since RW is an integrated part of the TME technique, and without evidence to be harmful, it can be difficult to motivate randomisation to refrain from RW. RCTs can be time-consuming and impractical to conduct if there are few events of the studied outcome and large sample sizes are needed to demonstrate a significant difference.

Population-based cancer registries have become more widely used in cancer research²¹⁵. Although data analysis of Paper II-IV is retrospective, the data collection in the SCRCR is prospective. The registry data of Paper II-IV provide a large national cohort of patients. Some of the included patients might have been excluded from an RCT due to high age, comorbidities or performance status. On the other hand, observational data are at risk of bias and confounding. The nonrandomised nature of the registry data result in groups that differ in size and characteristics. Multivariable analysis was performed in Paper II-IV to determine if RW was an independent factor of importance for the investigated primary outcomes, i.e., postoperative complications and LR. Variables adjusted for were risk factors assessed as clinically relevant. All confounders cannot be adjusted for since all confounding factors are not known. To further improve the selection of confounders in Paper II-IV, directed acyclic graphs could have been used²¹⁶. However, some of the statistically significant differences in the papers were small and may not be clinically important differences²¹⁷. For example, in Paper IV there was a statistically significant difference in surgical competence between the groups, where 35/5706 (0.6%) patients in the RW group had a general surgeon who performed the procedure, compared to 8/480(1.7%) in the no RW group.

Another difficulty when studying LR of rectal cancer is that the event is rare, which restricted the number of confounders that could be adjusted for in multivariable analysis of the impact of RW on LR risk in Paper III and IV. The one in ten rule describes the rule of thumb for having a minimum of ten events per confounder in multivariable analysis, however this have been suggested to be too strict in some cases²¹⁸. An alternative method to control confounding in observational studies is to use propensity score²¹⁹. However the results does not always seem to differ between the two methods^{220, 221}. Regression analysis may be more appropriate in studies with many events per confounder as in Paper II²²². In situations where there are fewer than eight events per confounder, propensity score are superior to logistic regression, and the reverse is applied when there are at least eight events per confounder²²³.

Patients excluded in Paper II-IV due to missing data on RW were few (<0.5%). Certain variables of interest were introduced in the SCRCR during or after the study periods and thus not available for all patients, e.g., specimen quality according to the classification by Quirke, TME, tumour deposits and EMVI. Missing data in the papers could have been diminished by data imputation or by reviewing medical records.

The rate of MIS in Sweden has continued to increase every year³. This fast development might limit the generalisability of the results of this thesis. In Paper II-IV, MIS was more common in the no RW group. The performance of RW can be more technically challenging in conventional laparoscopic surgery compared to in open surgery. Unfortunately, the MIS group in Paper IV was too small for

multivariable analysis, but the LR rate did not differ between the RW and no RW group.

The SCRCR data in Paper II-IV are unvalidated, but several other validation reports have been published^{117, 126, 183, 196-199}. Moberger *et al* have assessed the SCRCR and found the average agreement of the variables to be 90%¹⁹⁷. The validity was examined by reabstraction of cases from the year of 2008. The RW variable among other variables in the SCRCR was investigated and an 84% exact agreement was found between the original and reabstracted data. The postoperative course was also assessed, represented as 28 selected variables, with a median agreement of 96%. In the case of objective variables based on international definitions, the person entering the data needs to be familiar with the definitions and up-to-date about any possible changes, for example an updated edition of the TNM classification. Some variables, for example radicality as assessed by the surgeon, does leave room for risk of subjective estimations. This is not suspected to differ between the RW and no RW group in Paper II-IV. The SCRCR does not include any variables describing technical details of the RW procedure, e.g., if the bowel was cross-clamped or not, and no variable exist for washout of the abdominal cavity. Therefore, there might be a risk that any kind of intraoperative washout is registered as RW. A way to reduce random errors in the SCRCR would be to eliminate any intermediate hosts during the registration and that the data were transferred directly from the medical records. This process would however be complicated, both regarding technical aspects as well as from an ethical point of view. Nevertheless, it may be possible in the future with new electronic chart systems. An alternative method for Paper II-IV would be to review medical records. This would be a time-consuming process and the data collection would have been retrospective with a risk of misinterpretation and miscoding of data.

Cancer-specific survival and relative survival are two common methods used to evaluate cancer patient survival. In Paper III and IV, relative survival is presented instead of cancer-specific survival. Relative survival can be the preferred choice when using registry data, and for colorectal cancer, the two methods provide similar results²²⁴.

In Paper V, RW was performed with sterile water during taTME, and none of the patients had fluid samples positive for cancer cells after 500 ml of RW. Cancer cells have previously been found in the fluid samples after RW of 500-2000 ml of saline in AR for rectal cancer^{143, 144}. Dafnis *et al* found cancer cells in three of 60 patients during LAR and HP for rectal cancer after RW of 2000 ml with sterile water and 70% ethanol¹⁵³. RW is an integrated part of the TME procedure as well as the taTME procedure. The technical demanding procedure of taTME requires that the surgeon have extensive experience of MIS and is familiar with the anatomy seen from below. A study comparing long-term outcomes including LR and survival after taTME for rectal cancer would be of interest, especially since alarming multifocal LR have been reported during the learning curve^{2, 67}. The results of Paper V suggest that the

risk of intraabdominal wound contamination with cancer cells is small during taTME, since none of the patients had a positive sample from the presacral space. Nevertheless, Paper V is a pilot study, and a larger sample size is needed to validate the results. Another limitation is the absence of a control group with no RW performed, or with a different washout fluid.

Conclusions

Paper I

- RW was reported to be routinely performed in open and minimally invasive rectal cancer surgery by Swedish colorectal units, most often using sterile water or an alcohol-based solution with a minimum volume of 100-<500 ml.
- Most Swedish colorectal units did not have a procedure protocol for RW during the study period.

Paper II

• RW in AR for rectal cancer seems to be a safe technique with no evidence of increased 30-day postoperative complications.

Paper III

• Routine RW in APR for rectal cancer to improve the 5-year oncological outcome is not supported.

Paper IV

- RW in AR for rectal cancer does not appear to impact the 3-year oncological outcome.
- RW was associated with decreased 5-year risk of LR, justifying continued practice of RW in AR for rectal cancer.

Paper V

• Intraluminal cancer cells were rare after 500 ml of RW in taTME for rectal cancer. Further studies are needed to validate the results.

Future perspectives

This thesis investigates the importance of RW in rectal cancer surgery. The papers add new details about current practice of RW in Sweden and the use of RW in taTME. Moreover, the RW procedure seems to be safe to perform in AR and beneficial for decreasing LR risk after AR. Any impact of RW on the oncological outcome after APR was not supported. However, it is possible that RW in APR has other unexplored benefits, e.g., enhancing perineal wound healing or decreasing the risk of postoperative infection.

Rectal cancer management has developed during recent years, with improvements in the surgical technique, i.e., TME and MIS, and in the oncological treatment. Neoadjuvant short-course RT followed by CHT has replaced chemoradiotherapy in the Swedish national guidelines due to the RAPIDO trial. TaTME is currently not performed in Sweden for rectal cancer but for benign disease. Furthermore, screening for colorectal cancer is currently being introduced in Sweden. Considering these ongoing advances, it would be unwise to change standards regarding RW. A difficulty in evaluating the impact of RW on LR risk is that conclusions are limited by few events of the outcome.

One of the research questions that remains to be addressed is which washout fluid and volume are the most effective in preventing LR. Fluid, volume and technique used in RW varies greatly both nationally and internationally, which complicates comparison. Further work is needed to establish the effect of the various washout methods used to keep optimising the management of rectal cancer patients. As addressed in the Declaration of Helsinki, negative and inconclusive results should also be published, and can be important clues to contribute to a better understanding of this field²⁰⁶. Adding variables to the SCRCR that describes the washout fluid and volume used in RW could facilitate further registry studies. International multicentre collaborations for prospective studies comparing different RW methods, preferably by randomisation to one treatment or the other, are desirable to be able to provide evidence-based guidelines containing specific details on the performance of RW.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my appreciation to everyone who has contributed and made this thesis possible. In particular:

Pamela Buchwald, my main supervisor, the biggest of gratitude to you. Thank you for believing in me and for introducing me to the world of research. I admire your passion for science and your fearlessness. Your guidance and commitment have motivated me and this thesis would not have been possible without you.

Fredrik Jörgren, my co-supervisor, I have truly enjoyed being a part of your team. With you there is never a dull moment and your attention to detail and special knowledge of the registry have really come in handy. You have offered me new perspectives and been a big support to me during this process.

I could not have wished for better supervisors, and I also found two new friends.

Karl Terneau-Hermansson, Marie-Louise Lydrup, Sharaf Perdawood, Susanne Eiholm, Jens Krøigaard and Pierre Jean-Claude Maina, my co-authors, for making vital contributions to this thesis.

Anna Åkesson, Helene Jacobsson, Tommy Schyman, statisticians, for statistical advice and productive discussions.

My colleagues at Helsingborg Hospital, for brightening my workdays.

My beloved family and relatives for cheering me on. My mother Marie, for believing in me and being a huge inspiration in life. You have encouraged and challenged me. I wish you were still here with us and I miss you every day. My father Johan, for your big support and for raising me. Also, thank you for making the cover of this thesis. My little brother, Markus, for all our lunch dates in Lund and for always rooting for me.

My fiancé Chrille, for celebrating every little step on the way and for taking such good care of us. Our cat Kalisi, for keeping me company on late nights in front of the computer. Colin, my baby boy, who has been sleeping in my lap during the final writing process of this thesis. I love you endlessly.

All my amazing friends, for your never-ending patience and for always taking the time to listen. A special thanks to Sofia Bredin, for making the fantastic illustration of the rectal washout procedure.

This thesis received grants from the Southern Health Care Region Research Funding and the Foundation of Stig and Ragna Gorthon. A big thanks to Ulla-Britt Karlsson for administrational help.

References

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021;71(3):209-49. doi: 10.3322/caac.21660.
- Regionala Cancercentrum i Samverkan. Tjock- och ändtarmscancer. Nationellt vårdprogram. [Regional Cancer Centres in Collaboration. Colorectal Cancer. National guidelines]. 2023. Version 3.1. [In Swedish]. Available from: https://kunskapsbanken.cancercentrum.se/globalassets/cancerdiagnoser/tjock--ochandtarm-anal/vardprogram/nationellt-vardprogram-tjock-andtarmscancer.pdf [cited 16 April 2023].
- Svenska Kolorektalcancerregistret. Rektalcancer 2021. Nationell kvalitetsrapport för år 2021 från Svenska Kolorektalcancerregistret. [Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry. Rectal cancer 2021]. 2022. [In Swedish]. Available from: https://cancercentrum.se/globalassets/cancerdiagnoser/tjock--och-andtarmanal/kvalitetsregister/tjock--och-andtarm-2022/rektalrapport2021_2022-05-24.pdf [cited 16 April 2023].
- Svenska Kolorektalcancerregistret. Interaktiv årsrapport för ändtarmscancer. [Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry. Interactive annual report]. [In Swedish]. Available from: https://statistik.incanet.se/kolorektal/rektum/ [cited 16 April 2023].
- Siegel RL, Torre LA, Soerjomataram I, Hayes RB, Bray F, Weber TK, et al. Global patterns and trends in colorectal cancer incidence in young adults. Gut 2019;68(12):2179-85. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319511.
- Araghi M, Soerjomataram I, Bardot A, Ferlay J, Cabasag CJ, Morrison DS, et al. Changes in colorectal cancer incidence in seven high-income countries: a populationbased study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019;4(7):511-8. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(19)30147-5.
- O'Connell JB, Maggard MA, Liu JH, Etzioni DA, Livingston EH, Ko CY. Rates of colon and rectal cancers are increasing in young adults. Am Surg 2003;69(10):866-72.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Goding Sauer A, Fedewa SA, Butterly LF, Anderson JC, et al. Colorectal cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 2020;70(3):145-64. doi: 10.3322/caac.21601.
- 9. Bray F, Soerjomataram I. The Changing Global Burden of Cancer: Transitions in Human Development and Implications for Cancer Prevention and Control. In: Gelband H, Jha P, Sankaranarayanan R, Horton S, editors. 2015. Cancer: Disease

Control Priorities. Third edition, volume 3. Washington, DC: World Bank. doi: 10.1596/978-1-4648-0349-9.

- Arnold M, Sierra MS, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global patterns and trends in colorectal cancer incidence and mortality. Gut 2017;66(4):683-91. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310912.
- 11. Fidler MM, Soerjomataram I, Bray F. A global view on cancer incidence and national levels of the human development index. Int J Cancer 2016;139(11):2436-46. doi: 10.1002/ijc.30382.
- 12. Alsheridah N, Akhtar S. Diet, obesity and colorectal carcinoma risk: results from a national cancer registry-based middle-eastern study. BMC Cancer 2018;18(1):1227. doi: 10.1186/s12885-018-5132-9.
- 13. World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. Continuous Update Project Expert Report 2018. Diet, nutrition, physical activity and colorectal cancer. Available from: dietandcancerreport.org [cited 16 April 2023].
- 14. Peeters PJ, Bazelier MT, Leufkens HG, de Vries F, De Bruin ML. The risk of colorectal cancer in patients with type 2 diabetes: associations with treatment stage and obesity. Diabetes Care 2015;38(3):495-502. doi: 10.2337/dc14-1175.
- Gonzalez N, Prieto I, Del Puerto-Nevado L, Portal-Nunez S, Ardura JA, Corton M, et al. 2017 update on the relationship between diabetes and colorectal cancer: epidemiology, potential molecular mechanisms and therapeutic implications. Oncotarget 2017;8(11):18456-85. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.14472.
- Hannan LM, Jacobs EJ, Thun MJ. The association between cigarette smoking and risk of colorectal cancer in a large prospective cohort from the United States. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18(12):3362-7. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-09-0661.
- 17. Botteri E, Borroni E, Sloan EK, Bagnardi V, Bosetti C, Peveri G, et al. Smoking and Colorectal Cancer Risk, Overall and by Molecular Subtypes: A Meta-Analysis. Am J Gastroenterol 2020;115(12):1940-9. doi: 10.14309/ajg.00000000000803.
- Pedersen A, Johansen C, Gronbaek M. Relations between amount and type of alcohol and colon and rectal cancer in a Danish population based cohort study. Gut 2003;52(6):861-7. doi: 10.1136/gut.52.6.861.
- 19. Fedirko V, Tramacere I, Bagnardi V, Rota M, Scotti L, Islami F, et al. Alcohol drinking and colorectal cancer risk: an overall and dose-response meta-analysis of published studies. Ann Oncol 2011;22(9):1958-72. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdq653.
- 20. Kim ER, Chang DK. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: the risk, pathogenesis, prevention and diagnosis. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(29):9872-81. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i29.9872.
- Kwong TNY, Wang X, Nakatsu G, Chow TC, Tipoe T, Dai RZW, et al. Association Between Bacteremia From Specific Microbes and Subsequent Diagnosis of Colorectal Cancer. Gastroenterology 2018;155(2):383-90 e8. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.04.028.
- 22. Vogelstein B, Fearon ER, Hamilton SR, Kern SE, Preisinger AC, Leppert M, et al. Genetic alterations during colorectal-tumor development. N Engl J Med 1988;319(9):525-32. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198809013190901.

- 23. Cunningham D, Atkin W, Lenz HJ, Lynch HT, Minsky B, Nordlinger B, et al. Colorectal cancer. Lancet 2010;375(9719):1030-47. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60353-4.
- 24. Palmer G, Martling A, Cedermark B, Holm T. Preoperative tumour staging with multidisciplinary team assessment improves the outcome in locally advanced primary rectal cancer. Colorectal Dis 2011;13(12):1361-9. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2010.02460.x.
- 25. Munro A, Brown M, Niblock P, Steele R, Carey F. Do Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) processes influence survival in patients with colorectal cancer? A population-based experience. BMC Cancer 2015;15:686. doi: 10.1186/s12885-015-1683-1.
- Benard F, Barkun AN, Martel M, von Renteln D. Systematic review of colorectal cancer screening guidelines for average-risk adults: Summarizing the current global recommendations. World J Gastroenterol 2018;24(1):124-38. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i1.124.
- Lauby-Secretan B, Vilahur N, Bianchini F, Guha N, Straif K. The IARC Perspective on Colorectal Cancer Screening. N Engl J Med 2018;378(18):1734-40. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsr1714643.
- 28. Edwards BK, Ward E, Kohler BA, Eheman C, Zauber AG, Anderson RN, et al. Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2006, featuring colorectal cancer trends and impact of interventions (risk factors, screening, and treatment) to reduce future rates. Cancer 2010;116(3):544-73. doi: 10.1002/cncr.24760.
- 29. von Karsa L, Patnick J, Segnan N, Atkin W, Halloran S, Lansdorp-Vogelaar I, et al. European guidelines for quality assurance in colorectal cancer screening and diagnosis: overview and introduction to the full supplement publication. Endoscopy 2013;45(1):51-9. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-1325997.
- Regionala Cancercentrum i Samverkan. Införande av allmän tarmcancerscreening. Slutrapport och rekommendation. [Regional Cancer Centres in Collaboration. Implementation of colorectal cancer screening. Final report and recommendation]. 2018. Version 1.0. [In Swedish]. Available from: from:https://cancercentrum.se/globalassets/vara-uppdrag/prevention-tidigupptackt/tarmcancerscreening/slutrapport_inforande_tarmcancerscreening_18-02-28.pdf [cited 6 April 2023].
- 31. Brierley JD, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C, editors. The TNM classification of malignant tumours. 8. Oxford: Wiley Blackwell; 2017.
- 32. Sepulveda AR, Hamilton SR, Allegra CJ, Grody W, Cushman-Vokoun AM, Funkhouser WK, et al. Molecular Biomarkers for the Evaluation of Colorectal Cancer: Guideline Summary From the American Society for Clinical Pathology, College of American Pathologists, Association for Molecular Pathology, and American Society of Clinical Oncology. J Oncol Pract 2017;13(5):333-7. doi: 10.1200/JOP.2017.022152.
- Quirke P, Durdey P, Dixon MF, Williams NS. Local recurrence of rectal adenocarcinoma due to inadequate surgical resection. Histopathological study of lateral tumour spread and surgical excision. Lancet 1986;2(8514):996-9. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(86)92612-7.

- 34. Chen K, Cao G, Chen B, Wang M, Xu X, Cai W, et al. Laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer: A meta-analysis of classic randomized controlled trials and high-quality Nonrandomized Studies in the last 5 years. Int J Surg 2017;39:1-10. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2016.12.123.
- Bonjer HJ, Deijen CL, Abis GA, Cuesta MA, van der Pas MH, de Lange-de Klerk ES, et al. A randomized trial of laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2015;372(14):1324-32. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1414882.
- 36. Park JW, Kang SB, Hao J, Lim SB, Choi HS, Kim DW, et al. Open versus laparoscopic surgery for mid or low rectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (COREAN trial): 10-year follow-up of an open-label, noninferiority, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021;6(7):569-77. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00094-7.
- Green BL, Marshall HC, Collinson F, Quirke P, Guillou P, Jayne DG, et al. Longterm follow-up of the Medical Research Council CLASICC trial of conventional versus laparoscopically assisted resection in colorectal cancer. Br J Surg 2013;100(1):75-82. doi: 10.1002/bjs.8945.
- 38. van der Pas MH, Haglind E, Cuesta MA, Furst A, Lacy AM, Hop WC, et al. Laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer (COLOR II): short-term outcomes of a randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2013;14(3):210-8. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70016-0.
- 39. Kang SB, Park JW, Jeong SY, Nam BH, Choi HS, Kim DW, et al. Open versus laparoscopic surgery for mid or low rectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (COREAN trial): short-term outcomes of an open-label randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2010;11(7):637-45. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70131-5.
- 40. Jayne D, Pigazzi A, Marshall H, Croft J, Corrigan N, Copeland J, et al. Effect of Robotic-Assisted vs Conventional Laparoscopic Surgery on Risk of Conversion to Open Laparotomy Among Patients Undergoing Resection for Rectal Cancer: The ROLARR Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2017;318(16):1569-80. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.7219.
- 41. Asklid D, Ljungqvist O, Xu Y, Gustafsson UO. Short-term outcome in robotic vs laparoscopic and open rectal tumor surgery within an ERAS protocol: a retrospective cohort study from the Swedish ERAS database. Surg Endosc 2022;36(3):2006-17. doi: 10.1007/s00464-021-08486-y.
- 42. Nelson H, Petrelli N, Carlin A, Couture J, Fleshman J, Guillem J, et al. Guidelines 2000 for colon and rectal cancer surgery. J Natl Cancer Inst 2001;93(8):583-96. doi: 10.1093/jnci/93.8.583.
- 43. Heald RJ, Husband EM, Ryall RD. The mesorectum in rectal cancer surgery--the clue to pelvic recurrence? Br J Surg 1982;69(10):613-6. doi: 10.1002/bjs.1800691019.
- Martling AL, Holm T, Rutqvist LE, Moran BJ, Heald RJ, Cedemark B. Effect of a surgical training programme on outcome of rectal cancer in the County of Stockholm. Stockholm Colorectal Cancer Study Group, Basingstoke Bowel Cancer Research Project. Lancet 2000;356(9224):93-6. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(00)02469-7.

- 45. Dahlberg M, Glimelius B, Pahlman L. Changing strategy for rectal cancer is associated with improved outcome. Br J Surg 1999;86(3):379-84. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.1999.01040.x.
- 46. Heald RJ, Moran BJ, Ryall RD, Sexton R, MacFarlane JK. Rectal cancer: the Basingstoke experience of total mesorectal excision, 1978-1997. Arch Surg 1998;133(8):894-9. doi: 10.1001/archsurg.133.8.894.
- 47. Kanso F, Lefevre JH, Svrcek M, Chafai N, Parc Y, Tiret E. Partial Mesorectal Excision for Rectal Adenocarcinoma: Morbidity and Oncological Outcome. Clin Colorectal Cancer 2016;15(1):82-90 e1. doi: 10.1016/j.clcc.2015.07.008.
- Matthiessen P, Hallböök O, Rutegård J, Simert G, Sjödahl R. Defunctioning stoma reduces symptomatic anastomotic leakage after low anterior resection of the rectum for cancer: a randomized multicenter trial. Ann Surg 2007;246(2):207-14. doi: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3180603024.
- Pisarska M, Gajewska N, Małczak P, Wysocki M, Witowski J, Torbicz G, et al. Defunctioning ileostomy reduces leakage rate in rectal cancer surgery - systematic review and meta-analysis. Oncotarget 2018;9(29):20816-25. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.25015.
- Molina Rodríguez JL, Flor-Lorente B, Frasson M, García-Botello S, Esclapez P, Espí A, et al. Low rectal cancer: abdominoperineal resection or low Hartmann resection? A postoperative outcome analysis. Dis Colon Rectum 2011;54(8):958-62. doi: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e31821c4b95.
- 51. Wang XT, Li DG, Li L, Kong FB, Pang LM, Mai W. Meta-analysis of oncological outcome after abdominoperineal resection or low anterior resection for lower rectal cancer. Pathol Oncol Res 2015;21(1):19-27. doi: 10.1007/s12253-014-9863-x.
- 52. den Dulk M, Putter H, Collette L, Marijnen CAM, Folkesson J, Bosset JF, et al. The abdominoperineal resection itself is associated with an adverse outcome: the European experience based on a pooled analysis of five European randomised clinical trials on rectal cancer. Eur J Cancer 2009;45(7):1175-83. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2008.11.039.
- 53. Zhang XM, Dai JL, Ma SH, Liang JW, Wang Z, Bi JJ, et al. Intra-operative perforation: a risk factor for prognosis of low rectal cancer after abdominoperineal resection. Med Oncol 2014;31(6):964. doi: 10.1007/s12032-014-0964-x.
- 54. Nagtegaal ID, van de Velde CJ, Marijnen CA, van Krieken JH, Quirke P. Low rectal cancer: a call for a change of approach in abdominoperineal resection. J Clin Oncol 2005;23(36):9257-64. doi: 10.1200/jco.2005.02.9231.
- 55. Bülow S, Christensen IJ, Iversen LH, Harling H. Intra-operative perforation is an important predictor of local recurrence and impaired survival after abdominoperineal resection for rectal cancer. Colorectal Dis 2011;13(11):1256-64. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2010.02459.x.
- 56. Bianco F, Romano G, Tsarkov P, Stanojevic G, Shroyer K, Giuratrabocchetta S, et al. Extralevator with vs nonextralevator abdominoperineal excision for rectal cancer: the RELAPe randomized controlled trial. Colorectal Dis 2017;19(2):148-57. doi: 10.1111/codi.13436.

- 57. Smedh K, Sverrisson I, Chabok A, Nikberg M, Group HACS. Hartmann's procedure vs abdominoperineal resection with intersphincteric dissection in patients with rectal cancer: a randomized multicentre trial (HAPIrect). BMC Surg 2016;16(1):43. doi: 10.1186/s12893-016-0161-2.
- 58. Arroyave MC, DeLacy FB, Lacy AM. Transanal total mesorectal excision (TaTME) for rectal cancer: Step by step description of the surgical technique for a two-teams approach. Eur J Surg Oncol 2017;43(2):502-5. doi: 10.1016/j.ejso.2016.10.024.
- 59. Heald RJ. A new solution to some old problems: transanal TME. Tech Coloproctol 2013;17(3):257-8. doi: 10.1007/s10151-013-0984-0.
- Lacy AM, Tasende MM, Delgado S, Fernandez-Hevia M, Jimenez M, De Lacy B, et al. Transanal Total Mesorectal Excision for Rectal Cancer: Outcomes after 140 Patients. J Am Coll Surg 2015;221(2):415-23. doi: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2015.03.046.
- 61. Perdawood SK, Kroeigaard J, Eriksen M, Mortensen P. Transanal total mesorectal excision: the Slagelse experience 2013-2019. Surg Endosc 2021;35(2):826-36. doi: 10.1007/s00464-020-07454-2.
- 62. Simillis C, Hompes R, Penna M, Rasheed S, Tekkis PP. A systematic review of transanal total mesorectal excision: is this the future of rectal cancer surgery? Colorectal Dis 2016;18(1):19-36. doi: 10.1111/codi.13151.
- 63. Xu W, Xu Z, Cheng H, Ying J, Cheng F, Xu W, et al. Comparison of short-term clinical outcomes between transanal and laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for the treatment of mid and low rectal cancer: A meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol 2016;42(12):1841-50. doi: 10.1016/j.ejso.2016.09.002.
- 64. Ma B, Gao P, Song Y, Zhang C, Zhang C, Wang L, et al. Transanal total mesorectal excision (taTME) for rectal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of oncological and perioperative outcomes compared with laparoscopic total mesorectal excision. BMC Cancer 2016;16:380. doi: 10.1186/s12885-016-2428-5.
- 65. Penna M, Hompes R, Arnold S, Wynn G, Austin R, Warusavitarne J, et al. Transanal Total Mesorectal Excision: International Registry Results of the First 720 Cases. Ann Surg 2017;266(1):111-7. doi: 10.1097/SLA.000000000001948.
- 66. van Oostendorp SE, Belgers HJ, Bootsma BT, Hol JC, Belt E, Bleeker W, et al. Locoregional recurrences after transanal total mesorectal excision of rectal cancer during implementation. Br J Surg 2020;107(9):1211-20. doi: 10.1002/bjs.11525.
- 67. Wasmuth HH, Faerden AE, Myklebust TA, Pfeffer F, Norderval S, Riis R, et al. Transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer has been suspended in Norway. Br J Surg 2020;107(1):121-30. doi: 10.1002/bjs.11459.
- 68. Adamina M, Buchs NC, Penna M, Hompes R, St.Gallen Colorectal Consensus Expert G. St.Gallen consensus on safe implementation of transanal total mesorectal excision. Surg Endosc 2018;32(3):1091-103. doi: 10.1007/s00464-017-5990-2.
- 69. Bernardi MP, Bloemendaal AL, Albert M, Whiteford M, Stevenson AR, Hompes R. Transanal total mesorectal excision: dissection tips using 'O's and 'triangles'. Tech Coloproctol 2016;20(11):775-8. doi: 10.1007/s10151-016-1531-6.
- 70. Atallah S, Gonzalez P, Chadi S, Hompes R, Knol J. Operative vectors, anatomic distortion, fluid dynamics and the inherent effects of pneumatic insufflation

encountered during transanal total mesorectal excision. Tech Coloproctol 2017;21(10):783-94. doi: 10.1007/s10151-017-1693-x.

- 71. Veltcamp Helbach M, van Oostendorp SE, Koedam TWA, Knol JJ, Stockmann H, Oosterling SJ, et al. Structured training pathway and proctoring; multicenter results of the implementation of transanal total mesorectal excision (TaTME) in the Netherlands. Surg Endosc 2020;34(1):192-201. doi: 10.1007/s00464-019-06750-w.
- 72. Transanal Total Mesorectal Excision. Available from: https://tatme.medicaldata.eu/.
- 73. Deijen CL, Velthuis S, Tsai A, Mavroveli S, de Lange-de Klerk ES, Sietses C, et al. COLOR III: a multicentre randomised clinical trial comparing transanal TME versus laparoscopic TME for mid and low rectal cancer. Surg Endosc 2016;30(8):3210-5. doi: 10.1007/s00464-015-4615-x.
- 74. Pimentel-Nunes P, Libanio D, Bastiaansen BAJ, Bhandari P, Bisschops R, Bourke MJ, et al. Endoscopic submucosal dissection for superficial gastrointestinal lesions: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline Update 2022. Endoscopy 2022;54(6):591-622. doi: 10.1055/a-1811-7025.
- 75. McCarty TR, Bazarbashi AN, Hathorn KE, Thompson CC, Aihara H. Endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) versus transanal endoscopic microsurgery (TEM) for treatment of rectal tumors: a comparative systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2020;34(4):1688-95. doi: 10.1007/s00464-019-06945-1.
- 76. Warps AK, Tollenaar R, Tanis PJ, Dekker JWT, Dutch ColoRectal A. Postoperative complications after colorectal cancer surgery and the association with long-term survival. Eur J Surg Oncol 2022;48(4):873-82. doi: 10.1016/j.ejso.2021.10.035.
- 77. Clavien PA, Barkun J, de Oliveira ML, Vauthey JN, Dindo D, Schulick RD, et al. The Clavien-Dindo classification of surgical complications: five-year experience. Ann Surg 2009;250(2):187-96. doi: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181b13ca2.
- 78. van der Sijp MP, Bastiaannet E, Mesker WE, van der Geest LG, Breugom AJ, Steup WH, et al. Differences between colon and rectal cancer in complications, short-term survival and recurrences. Int J Colorectal Dis 2016;31(10):1683-91. doi: 10.1007/s00384-016-2633-3.
- Van Leersum NJ, Snijders HS, Henneman D, Kolfschoten NE, Gooiker GA, ten Berge MG, et al. The Dutch surgical colorectal audit. Eur J Surg Oncol 2013;39(10):1063-70. doi: 10.1016/j.ejso.2013.05.008.
- Gooiker GA, Dekker JW, Bastiaannet E, van der Geest LG, Merkus JW, van de Velde CJ, et al. Risk factors for excess mortality in the first year after curative surgery for colorectal cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(8):2428-34. doi: 10.1245/s10434-012-2294-6.
- Kirchhoff P, Clavien PA, Hahnloser D. Complications in colorectal surgery: risk factors and preventive strategies. Patient Saf Surg 2010;4(1):5. doi: 10.1186/1754-9493-4-5.
- 82. Kapiteijn E, Marijnen CA, Nagtegaal ID, Putter H, Steup WH, Wiggers T, et al. Preoperative radiotherapy combined with total mesorectal excision for resectable rectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2001;345(9):638-46. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa010580.
- 83. Cedermark B, Johansson H, Rutqvist LE, Wilking N. The Stockholm I trial of preoperative short term radiotherapy in operable rectal carcinoma. A prospective

randomized trial. Stockholm Colorectal Cancer Study Group. Cancer 1995;75(9):2269-75. doi: 10.1002/1097-0142(19950501)75:9<2269::aid-cncr2820750913>3.0.co;2-i.

- 84. van Gijn W, Marijnen CA, Nagtegaal ID, Kranenbarg EM, Putter H, Wiggers T, et al. Preoperative radiotherapy combined with total mesorectal excision for resectable rectal cancer: 12-year follow-up of the multicentre, randomised controlled TME trial. Lancet Oncol 2011;12(6):575-82. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70097-3.
- Folkesson J, Birgisson H, Pahlman L, Cedermark B, Glimelius B, Gunnarsson U. Swedish Rectal Cancer Trial: long lasting benefits from radiotherapy on survival and local recurrence rate. J Clin Oncol 2005;23(24):5644-50. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2005.08.144.
- Glimelius B, Isacsson U, Jung B, Pahlman L. Radiotherapy in addition to radical surgery in rectal cancer: evidence for a dose-response effect favoring preoperative treatment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 1997;37(2):281-7. doi: 10.1016/s0360-3016(96)00510-x.
- Glimelius B, Grönberg H, Järhult J, Wallgren A, Cavallin-Ståhl E. A systematic overview of radiation therapy effects in rectal cancer. Acta Oncol 2003;42(5-6):476-92. doi: 10.1080/02841860310012301.
- Birgisson H, Pahlman L, Gunnarsson U, Glimelius B. Late adverse effects of radiation therapy for rectal cancer - a systematic overview. Acta Oncol 2007;46(4):504-16. doi: 10.1080/02841860701348670.
- 89. Morton AJ, Rashid A, Shim JSC, West J, Humes DJ, Grainge MJ. Long-term adverse effects and healthcare burden of rectal cancer radiotherapy: systematic review and meta-analysis. ANZ J Surg 2023;93(1-2):42-53. doi: 10.1111/ans.18059.
- 90. Erlandsson J, Holm T, Pettersson D, Berglund A, Cedermark B, Radu C, et al. Optimal fractionation of preoperative radiotherapy and timing to surgery for rectal cancer (Stockholm III): a multicentre, randomised, non-blinded, phase 3, noninferiority trial. Lancet Oncol 2017;18(3):336-46. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30086-4.
- Braendengen M, Tveit KM, Berglund A, Birkemeyer E, Frykholm G, Pahlman L, et al. Randomized phase III study comparing preoperative radiotherapy with chemoradiotherapy in nonresectable rectal cancer. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(22):3687-94. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.15.3858.
- 92. Bosset JF, Collette L, Calais G, Mineur L, Maingon P, Radosevic-Jelic L, et al. Chemotherapy with preoperative radiotherapy in rectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2006;355(11):1114-23. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa060829.
- 93. Bahadoer RR, Dijkstra EA, van Etten B, Marijnen CAM, Putter H, Kranenbarg EM, et al. Short-course radiotherapy followed by chemotherapy before total mesorectal excision (TME) versus preoperative chemoradiotherapy, TME, and optional adjuvant chemotherapy in locally advanced rectal cancer (RAPIDO): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2021;22(1):29-42. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30555-6.
- 94. Dijkstra EA, Nilsson PJ, Hospers GAP, Bahadoer RR, Meershoek-Klein Kranenbarg E, Roodvoets AGH, et al. Locoregional Failure During and After Short-course

Radiotherapy followed by Chemotherapy and Surgery Compared to Long-course Chemoradiotherapy and Surgery - A Five-year Follow-up of the RAPIDO Trial. Ann Surg 2023. doi: 10.1097/SLA.00000000005799.

- 95. Dattani M, Heald RJ, Goussous G, Broadhurst J, São Julião GP, Habr-Gama A, et al. Oncological and Survival Outcomes in Watch and Wait Patients With a Clinical Complete Response After Neoadjuvant Chemoradiotherapy for Rectal Cancer: A Systematic Review and Pooled Analysis. Ann Surg 2018;268(6):955-67. doi: 10.1097/sla.00000000002761.
- 96. Labianca R, Nordlinger B, Beretta GD, Mosconi S, Mandalà M, Cervantes A, et al. Early colon cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2013;24 Suppl 6:vi64-72. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdt354.
- Popat S, Hubner R, Houlston RS. Systematic review of microsatellite instability and colorectal cancer prognosis. J Clin Oncol 2005;23(3):609-18. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2005.01.086.
- 98. Guastadisegni C, Colafranceschi M, Ottini L, Dogliotti E. Microsatellite instability as a marker of prognosis and response to therapy: a meta-analysis of colorectal cancer survival data. Eur J Cancer 2010;46(15):2788-98. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2010.05.009.
- 99. van der Geest LG, Lam-Boer J, Koopman M, Verhoef C, Elferink MA, de Wilt JH. Nationwide trends in incidence, treatment and survival of colorectal cancer patients with synchronous metastases. Clin Exp Metastasis 2015;32(5):457-65. doi: 10.1007/s10585-015-9719-0.
- 100. van Gestel YR, de Hingh IH, van Herk-Sukel MP, van Erning FN, Beerepoot LV, Wijsman JH, et al. Patterns of metachronous metastases after curative treatment of colorectal cancer. Cancer Epidemiol 2014;38(4):448-54. doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2014.04.004.
- 101. Baird DLH, Kontovounisios C, Simillis C, Pellino G, Rasheed S, Tekkis PP. Factors associated with metachronous metastases and survival in locally advanced and recurrent rectal cancer. BJS Open 2020;4(6):1172-9. doi: 10.1002/bjs5.50341.
- 102. Pan HD, Zhao G, An Q, Xiao G. Pulmonary metastasis in rectal cancer: a retrospective study of clinicopathological characteristics of 404 patients in Chinese cohort. BMJ Open 2018;8(2):e019614. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-019614.
- 103. Rogers AC, Winter DC, Heeney A, Gibbons D, Lugli A, Puppa G, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of tumour budding in colorectal cancer. Br J Cancer 2016;115(7):831-40. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.274.
- 104. Xu W, He Y, Wang Y, Li X, Young J, Ioannidis JPA, et al. Risk factors and risk prediction models for colorectal cancer metastasis and recurrence: an umbrella review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses of observational studies. BMC Med 2020;18(1):172. doi: 10.1186/s12916-020-01618-6.
- 105. Lord AC, D'Souza N, Shaw A, Rokan Z, Moran B, Abulafi M, et al. MRI-Diagnosed Tumor Deposits and EMVI Status Have Superior Prognostic Accuracy to Current Clinical TNM Staging in Rectal Cancer. Ann Surg 2022;276(2):334-44. doi: 10.1097/SLA.00000000004499.

- 106. Kemeny NE, Chou JF, Capanu M, Gewirtz AN, Cercek A, Kingham TP, et al. KRAS mutation influences recurrence patterns in patients undergoing hepatic resection of colorectal metastases. Cancer 2014;120(24):3965-71. doi: 10.1002/cncr.28954.
- 107. Margonis GA, Buettner S, Andreatos N, Kim Y, Wagner D, Sasaki K, et al. Association of BRAF Mutations With Survival and Recurrence in Surgically Treated Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Liver Cancer. JAMA Surg 2018;153(7):e180996. doi: 10.1001/jamasurg.2018.0996.
- 108. Cervantes A, Adam R, Roselló S, Arnold D, Normanno N, Taïeb J, et al. Metastatic colorectal cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2023;34(1):10-32. doi: 10.1016/j.annonc.2022.10.003.
- 109. Huang CQ, Min Y, Wang SY, Yang XJ, Liu Y, Xiong B, et al. Cytoreductive surgery plus hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy improves survival for peritoneal carcinomatosis from colorectal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of current evidence. Oncotarget 2017;8(33):55657-83. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.17497.
- 110. Påhlman L, Glimelius B. Local recurrences after surgical treatment for rectal carcinoma. Acta Chir Scand 1984;150(4):331-5. doi:
- 111. Cedermark B, Dahlberg M, Glimelius B, Påhlman L, Rutqvist LE, Wilking N. Improved survival with preoperative radiotherapy in resectable rectal cancer. N Engl J Med 1997;336(14):980-7. doi: 10.1056/nejm199704033361402.
- 112. Fisher B, Wolmark N, Rockette H, Redmond C, Deutsch M, Wickerham DL, et al. Postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy or radiation therapy for rectal cancer: results from NSABP protocol R-01. J Natl Cancer Inst 1988;80(1):21-9. doi: 10.1093/jnci/80.1.21.
- 113. Merkel S, Mansmann U, Hohenberger W, Hermanek P. Time to locoregional recurrence after curative resection of rectal carcinoma is prolonged after neoadjuvant treatment: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Colorectal Dis 2011;13(2):123-31. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2009.02110.x.
- 114. Marin G, Suarez J, Vera R, Balen E, Viudez A, Mata E. Local recurrence after five years is associated with preoperative chemoradiotherapy treatment in patients diagnosed with stage II and III rectal cancer. Int J Surg 2017;44:15-20. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2017.05.070.
- 115. Bulow S, Christensen IJ, Harling H, Kronborg O, Fenger C, Nielsen HJ, et al. Recurrence and survival after mesorectal excision for rectal cancer. Br J Surg 2003;90(8):974-80. doi: 10.1002/bjs.4137.
- 116. Peeters KC, Marijnen CA, Nagtegaal ID, Kranenbarg EK, Putter H, Wiggers T, et al. The TME trial after a median follow-up of 6 years: increased local control but no survival benefit in irradiated patients with resectable rectal carcinoma. Ann Surg 2007;246(5):693-701. doi: 10.1097/01.sla.0000257358.56863.ce.
- 117. Jorgren F, Johansson R, Damber L, Lindmark G. Risk factors of rectal cancer local recurrence: population-based survey and validation of the Swedish rectal cancer registry. Colorectal Dis 2010;12(10):977-86. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2009.01930.x.

- 118. Palmer G, Martling A, Cedermark B, Holm T. A population-based study on the management and outcome in patients with locally recurrent rectal cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14(2):447-54. doi: 10.1245/s10434-006-9256-9.
- 119. Gao Z, Gu J. Surgical treatment of locally recurrent rectal cancer: a narrative review. Ann Transl Med 2021;9(12):1026. doi: 10.21037/atm-21-2298.
- 120. Kim MJ, Kim TH, Kim DY, Kim SY, Baek JY, Chang HJ, et al. Can chemoradiation allow for omission of lateral pelvic node dissection for locally advanced rectal cancer? J Surg Oncol 2015;111(4):459-64. doi: 10.1002/jso.23852.
- 121. Sluckin TC, Couwenberg AM, Lambregts DMJ, Hazen SJA, Horsthuis K, Meijnen P, et al. Lateral Lymph Nodes in Rectal Cancer: Do we all Think the Same? A Review of Multidisciplinary Obstacles and Treatment Recommendations. Clin Colorectal Cancer 2022;21(2):80-8. doi: 10.1016/j.clcc.2022.02.002.
- 122. Agger EA, Jorgren FH, Lydrup MA, Buchwald PL. Risk of local recurrence of rectal cancer and circumferential resection margin: population-based cohort study. Br J Surg 2020;107(5):580-5. doi: 10.1002/bjs.11478.
- 123. Nagtegaal ID, Quirke P. What is the role for the circumferential margin in the modern treatment of rectal cancer? J Clin Oncol 2008;26(2):303-12. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.12.7027.
- 124. Jorgren F, Lydrup ML, Buchwald P. Impact of rectal perforation on recurrence during rectal cancer surgery in a national population registry. Br J Surg 2020;107(13):1818-25. doi: 10.1002/bjs.11710.
- 125. Bulow S, Christensen IJ, Iversen LH, Harling H, Danish Colorectal Cancer G. Intraoperative perforation is an important predictor of local recurrence and impaired survival after abdominoperineal resection for rectal cancer. Colorectal Dis 2011;13(11):1256-64. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2010.02459.x.
- 126. Pahlman L, Bohe M, Cedermark B, Dahlberg M, Lindmark G, Sjodahl R, et al. The Swedish rectal cancer registry. Br J Surg 2007;94(10):1285-92. doi: 10.1002/bjs.5679.
- 127. Ganeshan D, Nougaret S, Korngold E, Rauch GM, Moreno CC. Locally recurrent rectal cancer: what the radiologist should know. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2019;44(11):3709-25. doi: 10.1007/s00261-019-02003-5.
- 128. Cai Y, Li Z, Gu X, Fang Y, Xiang J, Chen Z. Prognostic factors associated with locally recurrent rectal cancer following primary surgery (Review). Oncol Lett 2014;7(1):10-6. doi: 10.3892/ol.2013.1640.
- 129. Waldenstedt S, Bock D, Haglind E, Sjoberg B, Angenete E. Intraoperative adverse events as a risk factor for local recurrence of rectal cancer after resection surgery. Colorectal Dis 2022;24(4):449-60. doi: 10.1111/codi.16036.
- 130. Skipper D, Cooper AJ, Marston JE, Taylor I. Exfoliated cells and in vitro growth in colorectal cancer. Br J Surg 1987;74(11):1049-52. doi: 10.1002/bjs.1800741130.
- Fermor B, Umpleby HC, Lever JV, Symes MO, Williamson RC. Proliferative and metastatic potential of exfoliated colorectal cancer cells. J Natl Cancer Inst 1986;76(2):347-9.
- Umpleby HC, Fermor B, Symes MO, Williamson RC. Viability of exfoliated colorectal carcinoma cells. Br J Surg 1984;71(9):659-63. doi: 10.1002/bjs.1800710902.
- 133. Perdawood SK. A case of local recurrence following transanal total mesorectal excision: a new form of port-site metastasis? Tech Coloproctol 2018;22(4):319-20. doi: 10.1007/s10151-018-1777-2.
- 134. Okoshi K, Kono E, Tomizawa Y, Kinoshita K. Can rectal washout reduce anastomotic recurrence after anterior resection for rectal cancer? A review of the literature. Surg Today 2020;50(7):644-9. doi: 10.1007/s00595-019-01825-6.
- 135. Waldenstedt S, Haglind E, Angenete E. Symptoms and diagnosis of local recurrence after rectal cancer treatment. Acta Oncol 2022;61(9):1043-9. doi: 10.1080/0284186X.2022.2106794.
- 136. Westberg K, Palmer G, Hjern F, Johansson H, Holm T, Martling A. Management and prognosis of locally recurrent rectal cancer - A national population-based study. Eur J Surg Oncol 2018;44(1):100-7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejso.2017.11.013.
- 137. Rausa E, Kelly ME, Bonavina L, O'Connell PR, Winter DC. A systematic review examining quality of life following pelvic exenteration for locally advanced and recurrent rectal cancer. Colorectal Dis 2017;19(5):430-6. doi: 10.1111/codi.13647.
- 138. PelvEx C. Factors affecting outcomes following pelvic exenteration for locally recurrent rectal cancer. Br J Surg 2018;105(6):650-7. doi: 10.1002/bjs.10734.
- 139. Changing outcomes following pelvic exenteration for locally advanced and recurrent rectal cancer. BJS Open 2019;3(4):516-20. doi: 10.1002/bjs5.50153.
- 140. Tao R, Tsai CJ, Jensen G, Eng C, Kopetz S, Overman MJ, et al. Hyperfractionated accelerated reirradiation for rectal cancer: An analysis of outcomes and toxicity. Radiother Oncol 2017;122(1):146-51. doi: 10.1016/j.radonc.2016.12.015.
- Ryall C. Cancer infection and cancer recurrence: a danger to avoid in cancer operations. Lancet. 1907;170:1311–6. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(00)77969-4.
- 142. Gordon-Watson C. Origin and spread of cancer of the rectum in relation to surgical treatment. Lancet. 1938;231(5970):239-45. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(00)93564-5.
- 143. Maeda K, Maruta M, Hanai T, Sato H, Horibe Y. Irrigation volume determines the efficacy of "rectal washout". Dis Colon Rectum 2004;47(10):1706-10. doi: 10.1007/s10350-004-0659-z.
- 144. Sayfan J, Averbuch F, Koltun L, Benyamin N. Effect of rectal stump washout on the presence of free malignant cells in the rectum during anterior resection for rectal cancer. Dis Colon Rectum 2000;43(12):1710-2. doi: 10.1007/BF02236855.
- 145. Rygick AN, Fain SN, Pestovskaja GN. Viability of cancer cells penetrating tissues during operations for cancer of the rectum. Dis Colon Rectum 1969;12(5):351-6. doi: 10.1007/BF02617748.
- 146. Xingmao Z, Jianjun B, Zheng W, Jianwei L, Junjie H, Zhixiang Z. Analysis of outcomes of intra-operative rectal washout in patients with rectal cancer during anterior resection. Med Oncol 2013;30(1):386. doi: 10.1007/s12032-012-0386-6.

- 147. Koide Y, Maeda K, Katsuno H, Hanai T, Masumori K, Matsuoka H, et al. Exfoliated cancer cells during intersphincteric resection for very low rectal cancer. Surg Today 2020;50(12):1652-6. doi: 10.1007/s00595-020-02064-w.
- 148. Inoue T, Fujii H, Koyama F, Nakamura S, Ueda T, Nishigori N, et al. Intraluminal lavage to remove exfoliated tumor cells after colorectal endoscopic submucosal dissection. Surg Endosc 2016;30(7):2773-8. doi: 10.1007/s00464-015-4550-x.
- 149. Maeda K, Hanai T, Sato H, Masumori K, Koide Y, Matsuoka H, et al. Intraluminal exfoliated cancer cells and effectiveness of bowel ligatures during sigmoidectomy for sigmoid colon cancer. Surg Today 2014;44(2):297-301. doi: 10.1007/s00595-013-0788-x.
- 150. Nakamoto T, Koyama F, Kuge H, Obara S, Ikeda N, Iwasa Y, et al. In vitro analysis of exfoliated tumor cells in intraluminal lavage samples after colorectal endoscopic submucosal dissection. Int J Colorectal Dis 2022;37(1):161-70. doi: 10.1007/s00384-021-04037-y.
- 151. Jenner DC, de Boer WB, Clarke G, Levitt MD. Rectal washout eliminates exfoliated malignant cells. Dis Colon Rectum 1998;41(11):1432-4. doi: 10.1007/BF02237063.
- Gertsch P, Baer HU, Kraft R, Maddern GJ, Altermatt HJ. Malignant cells are collected on circular staplers. Dis Colon Rectum 1992;35(3):238-41. doi: 10.1007/BF02051014.
- Dafnis G, Nordstrom M. Evaluation of the presence of intraluminal cancer cells following rectal washout in rectal cancer surgery. Tech Coloproctol 2013;17(4):363-9. doi: 10.1007/s10151-012-0924-4.
- 154. Symes MO, Fermor B, Umpleby HC, Tribe CR, Williamson RC. Cells exfoliated from colorectal cancers can proliferate in immune deprived mice. Br J Cancer 1984;50(3):423-5. doi: 10.1038/bjc.1984.193.
- 155. Tsunoda A, Shibusawa M, Tsunoda Y, Choh H, Takata M, Kusano M. Implantation on the suture material and efficacy of povidone-iodine solution. Eur Surg Res 1997;29(6):473-80. doi: 10.1159/000129559.
- 156. Hase K, Ueno H, Kuranaga N, Utsunomiya K, Kanabe S, Mochizuki H. Intraperitoneal exfoliated cancer cells in patients with colorectal cancer. Dis Colon Rectum 1998;41(9):1134-40. doi: 10.1007/BF02239435.
- 157. Umpleby HC, Williamson RC. The efficacy of agents employed to prevent anastomotic recurrence in colorectal carcinoma. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1984;66(3):192-4.
- 158. Edwards DP, Sexton R, Heald RJ, Moran BJ. Long-term results show triple stapling facilitates safe low colorectal and coloanal anastomosis and is associated with low rates of local recurrence after anterior resection for rectal cancer. Tech Coloproctol 2007;11(1):17-21. doi: 10.1007/s10151-007-0326-1.
- 159. Zhou C, Ren Y, Li J, Wang K, He J, Chen W, et al. Association between irrigation fluids, washout volumes and risk of local recurrence of anterior resection for rectal cancer: a meta-analysis of 427 cases and 492 controls. PLoS One 2014;9(5):e95699. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0095699.

- Zhou C, Ren Y, Li J, Li X, He J, Liu P. Systematic review and meta-analysis of rectal washout on risk of local recurrence for cancer. J Surg Res 2014;189(1):7-16. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2014.01.030.
- 161. Zhou C, Ren Y, Wang K, Liu J, He JJ, Liu PJ. Intra-operative rectal washout with saline solution can effectively prevent anastomotic recurrence: a meta-analysis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2013;14(12):7155-9. doi: 10.7314/apjcp.2013.14.12.7155.
- 162. Kodeda K, Holmberg E, Jorgren F, Nordgren S, Lindmark G. Rectal washout and local recurrence of cancer after anterior resection. Br J Surg 2010;97(10):1589-97. doi: 10.1002/bjs.7182.
- 163. Rondelli F, Trastulli S, Cirocchi R, Avenia N, Mariani E, Sciannameo F, et al. Rectal washout and local recurrence in rectal resection for cancer: a meta-analysis. Colorectal Dis 2012;14(11):1313-21. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2011.02903.x.
- 164. Matsuda A, Kishi T, Musso G, Matsutani T, Yokoi K, Wang P, et al. The effect of intraoperative rectal washout on local recurrence after rectal cancer surgery: a meta-analysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(3):856-63. doi: 10.1245/s10434-012-2660-4.
- Long RT, Edwards RH. Implantation metastasis as a cause of local recurrence of colorectal carcinoma. Am J Surg 1989;157(2):194-201. doi: 10.1016/0002-9610(89)90527-8.
- 166. Moosvi SR, Manley K, Hernon J. The effect of rectal washout on local recurrence following rectal cancer surgery. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2018;100(2):146-51. doi: 10.1308/rcsann.2017.0202.
- 167. Agaba EA. Does rectal washout during anterior resection prevent local tumor recurrence? Dis Colon Rectum 2004;47(3):291-6. doi: 10.1007/s10350-003-0046-1.
- 168. Terzi C, Unek T, Sagol O, Yilmaz T, Fuzun M, Sokmen S, et al. Is rectal washout necessary in anterior resection for rectal cancer? A prospective clinical study. World J Surg 2006;30(2):233-41. doi: 10.1007/s00268-005-0300-x.
- 169. Constantinides VA, Cheetham D, Nicholls RJ, Tekkis PP. Is rectal washout effective for preventing localized recurrence after anterior resection for rectal cancer? Dis Colon Rectum 2008;51(9):1339-44. doi: 10.1007/s10350-008-9308-2.
- 170. Siddiqi N, Abbas M, Iqbal Z, Farooq M, Conti J, Parvaiz A. Benefit of rectal washout for anterior resection and left sided resections. Int J Surg 2016;25:106-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.11.041.
- 171. Baig M, Sayyed R, Nasim S, Khan S. Effect of rectal washout on local recurrence of rectal cancer in the era of total mesorectal excision: Meta-analysis. Surgeon 2021;19(6):351-5. doi: 10.1016/j.surge.2020.11.014.
- 172. Solomon J, Majeed T, Magee C, Wilson J. The influence of intraoperative rectal washout on local recurrence of colorectal cancer following curative resection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Colorectal Dis 2022;37(2):403-9. doi: 10.1007/s00384-021-04071-w.
- 173. Jorgren F, Johansson R, Arnadottir H, Lindmark G. The importance of rectal washout for the oncological outcome after Hartmann's procedure for rectal cancer: analysis of population-based data from the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry. Tech Coloproctol 2017;21(5):373-81. doi: 10.1007/s10151-017-1637-5.

- 174. Lakkis Z, Manceau G, Bridoux V, Brouquet A, Kirzin S, Maggiori L, et al. Management of rectal cancer: the 2016 French guidelines. Colorectal Dis 2017;19(2):115-22. doi: 10.1111/codi.13550.
- 175. Danish Colorectal Cancer Group. Kirurgisk behandling af rektumcancer. [Danish Colorectal Cancer Group. Surgical treatment for rectal cancer] 2022. [In Danish]. Available from: https://dccg.dk/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Kirurgisk-behandling-af-rektumcancer-endelig-version-2022-05-15.pdf [cited 17 April 2023].
- 176. You YN, Hardiman KM, Bafford A, Poylin V, Francone TD, Davis K, et al. The American Society of Colon and Rectal Surgeons Clinical Practice Guidelines for the Management of Rectal Cancer. Dis Colon Rectum 2020;63(9):1191-222. doi: 10.1097/DCR.000000000001762.
- 177. Liu SY, Lee JF, Ng SS, Li JC, Yiu RY. Rectal stump lavage: simple procedure resulting in life-threatening complication. Asian J Surg 2007;30(1):72-4. doi: 10.1016/S1015-9584(09)60132-9.
- 178. Saeed WR, Stewart J, Benson EA. Cetrimide lavage: ineffective and potentially toxic. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1991;73(1):26.
- Simillis C, Mistry K, Prabhudesai A. Intraoperative rectal washout in rectal cancer surgery: a survey of current practice in the UK. Int J Surg 2013;11(9):993-7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2013.06.002.
- 180. Kim SH, Milsom JW, Gramlich TL, Toddy SM, Shore GI, Okuda J, et al. Does laparoscopic vs. conventional surgery increase exfoliated cancer cells in the peritoneal cavity during resection of colorectal cancer? Dis Colon Rectum 1998;41(8):971-8. doi: 10.1007/BF02237382.
- 181. Augestad KM, Lindsetmo RO, Reynolds H, Stulberg J, Senagore A, Champagne B, et al. International trends in surgical treatment of rectal cancer. Am J Surg 2011;201(3):353-7; discussion 7-8. doi: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2010.08.030.
- Lohsiriwat V, Lohsiriwat D, Thavichaigarn P. Current practices in rectal cancer surgery: a survey of Thai colorectal surgeons. J Med Assoc Thai 2009;92(8):1009-15.
- 183. Kodeda K, Johansson R, Zar N, Birgisson H, Dahlberg M, Skullman S, et al. Time trends, improvements and national auditing of rectal cancer management over an 18year period. Colorectal Dis 2015;17(9):O168-79. doi: 10.1111/codi.13060.
- 184. Glaysher MA, Moore T, Miles AJ. Rectal sling technique to assist rectal washout during laparoscopic anterior resection for colorectal cancer. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2013;95(7):531. doi: 10.1308/rcsann.2013.95.7.531.
- 185. Ito F, Camoriano M, Seshadri M, Evans SS, Kane JM, 3rd, Skitzki JJ. Water: a simple solution for tumor spillage. Ann Surg Oncol 2011;18(8):2357-63. doi: 10.1245/s10434-011-1588-4.
- 186. Keynes WM. Implantation from the bowel lumen in cancer of the large intestine. Ann Surg 1961;153(3):357-64. doi: 10.1097/00000658-196103000-00003.
- 187. Goligher JC, Dukes CE, Bussey HJ. Local recurrences after sphincter saving excisions for carcinoma of the rectum and rectosigmoid. Br J Surg 1951;39(155):199-211. doi: 10.1002/bjs.18003915504.

- 188. Basha G, Penninckx F, Yap P. Influence of blood components and faeces on the in vitro cancericidal activity of povidone-iodine. Br J Surg 1998;85(4):534-7. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.1998.00631.x.
- 189. Tsunoda A, Shibusawa M, Kamiyama G, Takata M, Choh H, Kusano M. Iodine absorption after intraoperative bowel irrigation with povidone-iodine. Dis Colon Rectum 2000;43(8):1127-32. doi: 10.1007/BF02236561.
- 190. Mariani PP, van Pelt JF, Ectors N, Topal B, D'Hoore A, Penninckx F. Rectal washout with cytotoxic solution can be extended to the whole colon. Br J Surg 2002;89(12):1540-4. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2002.02224.x.
- 191. Docherty JG, McGregor JR, Purdie CA, Galloway DJ, O'Dwyer PJ. Efficacy of tumoricidal agents in vitro and in vivo. Br J Surg 1995;82(8):1050-2. doi: 10.1002/bjs.1800820816.
- 192. Nandurkar R, Sluka P, Wardan H, Davis ID, Sengupta S. Lytic effects of water on cancer cells: Implications for post-operative irrigation. ANZ J Surg 2022;92(1-2):157-61. doi: 10.1111/ans.17145.
- 193. Huguet EL, Keeling NJ. Distilled water peritoneal lavage after colorectal cancer surgery. Dis Colon Rectum 2004;47(12):2114-9. doi: 10.1007/s10350-004-0788-4.
- 194. Garcia-Granero E, Flor-Lorente B, Garcia-Botello S, Munoz E, Blanco F, Lledo S. The occlusive tourniquet: a simple method for rectal stump washout during open and laparoscopic surgery. Dis Colon Rectum 2008;51(10):1580-2. doi: 10.1007/s10350-008-9416-z.
- 195. Okada K, Sadahiro S, Kamei Y, Chan LF, Ogimi T, Miyakita H, et al. A prospective clinical study assessing the presence of exfoliated cancer cells and rectal washout including tumors in patients who receive neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for rectal cancer. Surg Today 2020;50(4):352-9. doi: 10.1007/s00595-019-01883-w.
- 196. Jorgren F, Johansson R, Damber L, Lindmark G. Validity of the Swedish Rectal Cancer Registry for patients treated with major abdominal surgery between 1995 and 1997. Acta Oncol 2013;52(8):1707-14. doi: 10.3109/0284186X.2013.805886.
- 197. Moberger P, Skoldberg F, Birgisson H. Evaluation of the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry: an overview of completeness, timeliness, comparability and validity. Acta Oncol 2018;57(12):1611-21. doi: 10.1080/0284186X.2018.1529425.
- 198. Osterman E, Hammarstrom K, Imam I, Osterlund E, Sjoblom T, Glimelius B. Completeness and accuracy of the registration of recurrences in the Swedish Colorectal Cancer Registry (SCRCR) and an update of recurrence risk in colon cancer. Acta Oncol 2021;60(7):842-9. doi: 10.1080/0284186X.2021.1896033.
- Gunnarsson U, Seligsohn E, Jestin P, Pahlman L. Registration and validity of surgical complications in colorectal cancer surgery. Br J Surg 2003;90(4):454-9. doi: 10.1002/bjs.4058.
- Perdawood SK, Al Khefagie GA. Transanal vs laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: initial experience from Denmark. Colorectal Dis 2016;18(1):51-8. doi: 10.1111/codi.13225.
- 201. Knol JJ, D'Hondt M, Souverijns G, Heald B, Vangertruyden G. Transanal endoscopic total mesorectal excision: technical aspects of approaching the mesorectal plane from

below--a preliminary report. Tech Coloproctol 2015;19(4):221-9. doi: 10.1007/s10151-015-1275-8.

- 202. Pohar M, Stare J. Relative survival analysis in R. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2006;81(3):272-8. doi: 10.1016/j.cmpb.2006.01.004.
- 203. Human Life Table Database. Available at http://www.lifetable.de.
- 204. Dickman PW, Sloggett A, Hills M, Hakulinen T. Regression models for relative survival. Stat Med 2004;23(1):51-64. doi: 10.1002/sim.1597.
- 205. HMD. Human Mortality Database. Max Planck Institute for Demographic Research (Germany), University of California, Berkeley (USA), and French Institute for Demographic Studies (France). Available at www.mortality.org (data downloaded on 20 April 2022).
- 206. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. Jama 2013;310(20):2191-4. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281053.
- 207. Nagtegaal ID, van de Velde CJ, van der Worp E, Kapiteijn E, Quirke P, van Krieken JH, et al. Macroscopic evaluation of rectal cancer resection specimen: clinical significance of the pathologist in quality control. J Clin Oncol 2002;20(7):1729-34. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2002.07.010.
- 208. Quirke P, Steele R, Monson J, Grieve R, Khanna S, Couture J, et al. Effect of the plane of surgery achieved on local recurrence in patients with operable rectal cancer: a prospective study using data from the MRC CR07 and NCIC-CTG CO16 randomised clinical trial. Lancet 2009;373(9666):821-8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60485-2.
- 209. Adams AS, Soumerai SB, Lomas J, Ross-Degnan D. Evidence of self-report bias in assessing adherence to guidelines. Int J Qual Health Care 1999;11(3):187-92. doi: 10.1093/intqhc/11.3.187.
- 210. Grimshaw JM, Russell IT. Effect of clinical guidelines on medical practice: a systematic review of rigorous evaluations. Lancet 1993;342(8883):1317-22. doi: 10.1016/0140-6736(93)92244-n.
- 211. Carrasco-Pena F, Bayo-Lozano E, Rodriguez-Barranco M, Petrova D, Marcos-Gragera R, Carmona-Garcia MC, et al. Adherence to Clinical Practice Guidelines and Colorectal Cancer Survival: A Retrospective High-Resolution Population-Based Study in Spain. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2020;17(18). doi: 10.3390/ijerph17186697.
- 212. Williams JG, Cheung WY, Price DE, Tansey R, Russell IT, Duane PD, et al. Clinical guidelines online: do they improve compliance? Postgrad Med J 2004;80(945):415-9. doi: 10.1136/pgmj.2003.015974.
- 213. Hakonarson A, Algethami N, Lydrup ML, Buchwald P. Perineal wound healing after abdominoperineal resection for rectal cancer: a retrospective cohort study. Int J Colorectal Dis 2022;37(5):1029-34. doi: 10.1007/s00384-022-04141-7.
- 214. Hariton E, Locascio JJ. Randomised controlled trials the gold standard for effectiveness research: Study design: randomised controlled trials. Bjog 2018;125(13):1716. doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.15199.

- 215. Parkin DM. The evolution of the population-based cancer registry. Nat Rev Cancer 2006;6(8):603-12. doi: 10.1038/nrc1948.
- 216. Tennant PWG, Murray EJ, Arnold KF, Berrie L, Fox MP, Gadd SC, et al. Use of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) to identify confounders in applied health research: review and recommendations. Int J Epidemiol 2021;50(2):620-32. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyaa213.
- 217. Sharma H. Statistical significance or clinical significance? A researcher's dilemma for appropriate interpretation of research results. Saudi J Anaesth 2021;15(4):431-4. doi: 10.4103/sja.sja_158_21.
- 218. Vittinghoff E, McCulloch CE. Relaxing the rule of ten events per variable in logistic and Cox regression. Am J Epidemiol 2007;165(6):710-8. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwk052.
- 219. Austin PC. An Introduction to Propensity Score Methods for Reducing the Effects of Confounding in Observational Studies. Multivariate Behav Res 2011;46(3):399-424. doi: 10.1080/00273171.2011.568786.
- 220. Sturmer T, Joshi M, Glynn RJ, Avorn J, Rothman KJ, Schneeweiss S. A review of the application of propensity score methods yielded increasing use, advantages in specific settings, but not substantially different estimates compared with conventional multivariable methods. J Clin Epidemiol 2006;59(5):437-47. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2005.07.004.
- 221. Shah BR, Laupacis A, Hux JE, Austin PC. Propensity score methods gave similar results to traditional regression modeling in observational studies: a systematic review. J Clin Epidemiol 2005;58(6):550-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2004.10.016.
- 222. Adamina M, Guller U, Weber WP, Oertli D. Propensity scores and the surgeon. Br J Surg 2006;93(4):389-94. doi: 10.1002/bjs.5265.
- 223. Cepeda MS, Boston R, Farrar JT, Strom BL. Comparison of logistic regression versus propensity score when the number of events is low and there are multiple confounders. Am J Epidemiol 2003;158(3):280-7. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwg115.
- 224. Forjaz de Lacerda G, Howlader N, Mariotto AB. Differences in Cancer Survival with Relative versus Cause-Specific Approaches: An Update Using More Accurate Life Tables. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2019;28(9):1544-51. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-19-0125.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material 1

SKÖLJNING VID REKTALCANCEROPERATION – KARTLÄGGNING AV SVENSK PRAXIS

Vi ämnar utföra en studie för att studera förekomst av eventuella komplikationer till sköljning av rektum vid rektalcanceroperation. Som ett led i denna studie vill vi undersöka vilken praxis som finns på de svenska kirurgkliniker som opererar rektalcancer. Etiskt godkännande har sökts och beviljats. Vi vore tacksamma för svar senast 161201, använd medsänt svarskuvert.

Rebecca Svensson Neufert, läkarkandidat Karl Hermansson, Leg Läk ST-läkare Fredrik Jörgren, Med dr, Överläkare Pamela Buchwald, Docent, Överläkare

Kirurgiska kliniken, Helsingborgs lasarett

Var god ange antal rektalcanceroperationer som utförs på din klinik per år:			/år
Finns ett PM för sköljning av rektum vid rektalcanceroperation på din klinik?	Ja Nej	Β	
Anger detta PM vilket tillvägagångssätt som skall användas? (Teknik, sköljvätska, volym etc.)	Ja Nej	Β	
Sköljs rutinmässigt öppen låg främre resektion?	Ja Nej	Β	
Sköljs rutinmässigt öppen hög främre resektion?	Ja Nej	Β	
Sköljs rutinmässigt öppen Hartman's operation?	Ja Nej	Β	





Sköljs rutinmässigt öppen abdominell perineal resektion?	Ja Andrea Ja
Vilken sköljvätska används?	Vatten Natriumklorid 0,9% Alkohol 50% vatten / 50% alkohol Annan Om annan, vilken?
Vilken är minsta använda volym sköljvätska?	ml
Stängs tarmen inför sköljning?	Ja Angela Ja
Vilken metod används för avstängning av tarmen?	Dubbelstapling Tarmklämma Annan Om annan, vilken?
Utförs sköljning före eller efter avstapling av rektum?	Före Efter
Sköljningen utförs med:	Rektalsond Sårspruta Annat
Sköljes även bukhålan?	Ja Nej Om ja, vilken volym? ml
Om ja på frågan ovan, vilken vätska används?	Samma som i rektum Annan Om annan, vilken?
Utförs laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad rektalcancerkirurgi vid din enhet?	Ja Nej
	REGION

Om ja på frågan ovan, utförs sköljning av rektum rutinmässigt vid laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad operation?	Ja Nej
Om ja på frågan ovan,	
 Vilken metod används för avstängning av tarmen vid laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad operation? 	Dubbelstapling Tarmklämma Annan Om annan, vilken?
 Används samma typ av sköljvätska vid sköljning av rektum vid laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad operation som vid öppen operation? 	Ja
 Används samma minsta volym av sköljvätska vid sköljning av rektum vid laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad operation som vid öppen operation? 	Ja Nej
Utförs sköljning av rektum rutinmässigt vid laparoskopisk och/eller robotassisterad	
Låg främre resektion?	Ja H Nej
Hög främre resektion?	Ja H Nej
Hartman's operation?	Ja H Nej
Abdominell perineal resektion?	Ja A Nej
Utförs lokal excision (TEM, TAR) vid din enhet?	Ja Andrea Ja
Om ja på frågan ovan, utförs sköljning av rektum rutinmässigt vid lokal excision?	Ja Nej



Tack för din medverkan!





Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2023:64 ISBN 978-91-8021-404-9 ISSN 1652-8220

